



Home Shopping

Order Management

CIMS V8.1



Document Control

Version 1.1 Release Date 23-FEB-12

P

PRC

DISCLAIMER

This document contains proprietary information and is provided under a license agreement containing restrictions on use and disclosure. It is also protected by other intellectual and industrial property laws. Use of this document for any purpose other than as provided for in the license agreement is prohibited.

This document is not intended as an implementation guide.

The information contained in this document is subject to change without notice and is not warranted to be error-free. If you find any problems in the documentation, please report them to Prologic in writing.

Change Control

Date	Version	Details of Change
30-JAN-12	1.0	Summary of changes from V7.10 to V8.1:
		All sections in the document have been reviewed and updated and all screenshots changed to reflect the new CIMS look and feel introduced in V8.1.
		HS0A – Home Shopping Order Entry
		 Status area – a new status of Query Card has been added and a change has been made to the status that appears for dead orders that contain sundry costs but where there are no despatches (see section 2.4)
		• Delivery Address – when a delivery address is changed, the list of addresses will also include stores flagged as Buy & Collect (see section 2.3)
		HS0D – Returns
		• If the original delivery went to a store as part of the Buy & Collect process, the delivery address will be defaulted to the customer's invoice address as the store address is not relevant at this stage (see section 8.1)
		• The price will come directly from the order rather than from the price list attached to the country and the customer resides in (see section 8.1)
		HS0G – Complete Despatches
		• Zero payment lines are now considered (see section 4.2)
		HS0H – History of Catalogue Requests
		• Further information added on how to search for a specific date in the Date Requested field (see section 4.3)
		HS7B – Home Shopping Order Amendment
		• Delivery Address – when a delivery address is changed, the list of addresses will also include stores flagged as Buy & Collect (see section 6.2.4)
		HS0P – Customer Collection in Store
		• This screen has been added as part of the Buy & Collect process (see section 7.4)
		HS0Q – Batch Buy and Collect Store Alerts
		 This screen has been added as part of the Buy & Collect process (see section 7.5)
23-FEB-12	1.1	Accessing HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry using HS0I Home Shopping Defaults
		 The default warehouse comes from the Home Shopping Head Office store in NA0G Own Retail Stores (see section 2.1)

PROI



Contents

1	INTRO	ODUCTION	8
	1.1.	Standard order process	8
2	HS0A	A – HOME SHOPPING ORDER ENTRY	10
	2.1.	Accessing the Screen	10
	2.2.	Adding Customer Address details	10
		2.2.1. Postcode not attached to any customer	11
		2.2.2. Postcode is attached to a single customer	13
		2.2.3. Postcode is attached to more than one customer	14
	2.3.	Check the Delivery Address	14
	2.4.	Completing the Header Block fields	17
	2.5.	Items block	20
	2.6.	Applying Promotions to an order	22
		2.6.1. Applying one non Auto Entry promotion to an order	23
		2.6.2. Applying multiple non Auto Entry promotions to an order	23
		2.6.3. Applying one Auto Entry promotion to an order	24
		2.6.4. Changing a promotional item	25
		2.6.5. Applying multiple Auto Entry promotions to an order	26
		2.6.6. Clear Promos button	27
		2.6.7. Apply Promos button	28
		2.6.8. Promotions automatically applied at the point of order confirmation	28
		2.6.9. Promotions applied in eCommerce	28
	2.7.	Applying Promotional Vouchers to an order	
		2.7.1. Vouchers button	29
		2.7.2. Cancelling an order that has a single use promotional voucher applied	30
	2.8.	Applying both Promotions and Promotional Vouchers to orders	
	2.9.	Items Tab	
	2.10.	Adding Sundry Costs	
	2.11.	Confirming the order	34
	2.12.	Taking Payment	
	2.13.	Additional buttons	
		2.13.1. Stock/FTP	36
		2.13.2. Comments	36
		2.13.3. Copy Points	36
		2.13.4. Order History	37
		2.13.5. Print Confirmation	37
3	HS0N	I – CUSTOMER ADDRESS MAINTENANCE	38
	3.1.	Customer Address Details block	
	3.2.	Delivery/Statement block	
	3.3.	Delivery Address block	43
	3.4.	List of Delivery Addresses block	
	3.5.	Catalogue Request block	
	3.6.	Last Mailed information	

4	HOM	E SHOPPING ORDER MAINTENANCE	45
	4.1.	HS0C – Create Home Shopping Despatch Notes	
	4.2.	HS0G – Complete Despatches	
	4.3.	HS0H – History of Catalogue Requests	
	4.4.	HS7C – Held Order Release	
		4.4.1. Underpaid Tab	47
		4.4.2. Held Order tab	48
	4.5.	HS7F – Cheque Payments	
	4.6.	HS7G – Despatch Maintenance	
5	CUST	OMER MANAGEMENT	51
	5.1.	NA0S – Home Shopping Customer Lists	51
		5.1.1. Manually creating a list	51
		5.1.2. Importing a list	51
		5.1.3. Adding Progress Points	52
	5.2.	NA7B – POS Duplicates	
	5.3.	NA7C – Merge POS Duplicates (Mark)	52
	5.4.	NA7D – Merge POS Duplicates (Action)	
6	ORDE	R AMENDMENTS	55
	6.1.	HS7A – Amend Sales Order Delivery Dates	
	6.2.	HS7B – Home Shopping Order Amendment	
		6.2.1. Amend Price	56
		6.2.2. Cancel Item	57
		6.2.3. Further Payment	57
		6.2.4. Delivery button	57
		6.2.5. Sundries button	59
		6.2.6. Vouchers	59
		6.2.7. Unpick All	59
		6.2.8. Pick -> Prep	60
		6.2.9. Prep -> Pick	60
7	OTHE	R PROCESSING	61
	7.1.	HS0E – Order History Query	61
	7.2.	HS00 – Outstanding Orders Pending Fulfilment	63
	7.3.	HS0B – Stock/FTS Query	65
	7.4.	HS0P – Customer Collection in Store	65
		7.4.1. Header block	66
		7.4.2. Order Details block	66
		7.4.3. Items block	68
		7.4.4. Rules for changing the Collection State field	68
		7.4.5. Extend Collection button	69
	7.5.	HS0Q – Batch Buy and Collect Store Alerts	69
	7.6. 	HS7E – Rolled Up Sales	70
	<i>1</i> .7.	HS4C – Customer Letter	
	7.8.	HS4E – EFT Receipt Format	71
8	REFU	NDS, REDESPATCHES AND EXCHANGES	72

	8.1.	HS0D –	- Returns	72
	8.2.	Over Re	efunds	75
	8.3.	eComm	nerce order returns	77
	8.4.	HS0D -	- Returns – Redespatch	77
	8.5.	HS0D -	- Returns – Exchanges	78
	8.6. been	Process received	sing a partial refund for a credit card transaction where the paymen	t hasn't yet 80
9	CDI P	ROCESS	ING RELATING TO PROMOTIONS	81
	9.1.	CDI Ord	der Items Table	81
	9.2.	CDI CIN	MS eCommerce portal order Promotion Validation	81
	9.3.	Validati	on for non CIMS eCommerce orders	81
		9.3.1.	Order Status Promotion Validation	81
		9.3.2.	Item valid for promotion code	82
		9.3.3.	Valid Basket Promotions	82
		9.3.4.	Valid Sundry Promotions	82
		9.3.5.	Validation exclusions:	82
	9.4.	CDI Vo	ucher Processina	

1 INTRODUCTION

Home Shopping orders includes Mail Order orders and eCommerce orders. This document covers the functionality relating to order management including information on customer maintenance, order entry, applying promotions/promotional vouchers to orders, calculating delivery costs on orders, creating despatch notes, order amendments, refunds, re-despatches, exchanges, managing held orders and order history screens. Gift cards are mentioned throughout this document, however a separate document is available that covers the gift card process in detail. Other Home Shopping documents are:

- Home Shopping Data Set Up V8.1 includes information on all of the control and validation data set up that is required prior to raising Home Shopping orders, including payment codes, promotions/promotional vouchers, gift cards and the automatic calculation of delivery costs
- Home Shopping Gift Cards V8.1 includes information relating to the complete gift card process
- Home Shopping Alerts V7.10/V8.1
- Home Shopping Buy & Collect V8.1

1.1. Standard order process

As a guide, the general Home Shopping Order process is as follows:

The Business Solution for Fashion & Lifestyle







NOTE: all steps, up until when the goods are picked and despatched to the customer, are carried out in HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry and HS0N Customer Address Maintenance.

0

2 HS0A – HOME SHOPPING ORDER ENTRY

2.1. Accessing the Screen

When you first enter HS0A, a pop up window will appear asking you to confirm the Home Shopping Location, the Home Shopping Warehouse (despatching) and if the Customer is present or not. This window is actually HS0I Home Shopping Defaults.

cims	HS0I - Home Shopping Defaults v8.1.1.3 - 000000000000 🗹 🗙
	Home Shopping Location RS0094
	Home Shopping Warehouse WHS557
	Customer Present N
	QK <u>Cancel</u>

Field	Description
Home Shopping Location	The default comes from the Default Home Shopping Head Office Location field in HS9A Master Control Table. F9 List Values is available if the information needs to be changed.
Home Shopping Warehouse	The default comes from the Warehouse field attached to the default Home Shopping Head Office location in NAOG Own Retail Shops: Home Shopping Location HOM Home Shopping Location HOM Home Shopping Varehouse LETWHS Customer Present Potent STANDARD Warehouse LETWHS Despatch X Shinment/Del 2 Poap F9 List Values is available if the information needs to be changed.
Customer Present	Typically, the customer won't be present when an order
	is being taken so this field should be set to N.

- Press Enter or use the Tab key to move to the Customer Present field
- Enter N, then press OK

P

NOTE: you will not be required to enter this information again during the login session.

2.2. Adding Customer Address details

The main screen will appear. The 2 radio buttons circled on the following screenshot relate to whether the order is a home shopping order or special order and is defaulted from the previous screen. For the majority of businesses, this will be set to N (i.e. the customer is not present):



🕬 HSOA - Hon	ne Shopping Ord	er Entry v8.2.1.87	200000000000000000000000000000000000000				≚ ⊼ ×
Special Order?	🔿 Yes 🔎	No	Sales ID			Agent Comm %	6
A/c ref			Shop and Till	RS0094 R	ETAIL SHOP 1		
Post Code			Title & First Name			Despatch Requirements 🔋 Allow Partial Delivery 🗔 Total Weig	ht
Zip Code			E-mail			Carrier	
Surname			Telephone			Notes	
ĺ						Gift Wrap Comments	
Delivery Ref		Post	Code	Zip Code			
Deliver To [Internal Comments	
Cat. Source		Rank	5	Total Qty		Price List Comments	
Received [23-DEC-2011 12	:47 Type	Mail Order 🛛 🔽	Value			<u> </u>
Delivery [23-DEC-2011	Reference		Disc %			
State	PREP Print	Price List	Z-SS11 GBP	Disc Code		Confirm Order Rayment Days do Day	6
Order Source		Exch. Rate	1.0000	Other Chg		Unconfirm	ned
Ignor	e Underpayment			Total to Pay		Apply Promos Clear Promos	
Qtys Items							
				_			
Item Product	t	Description	Grp Co	lour F	Fit Sell Price	Item Total	
							_
							_ 18
							_
			Erec to Coll:				-19
Group		Ew	Field U Sell.				-
		FR	e to Promise.				- 1
			SIUCK.				
							-
Customer	re Delivery		Stock/ETP	Commente	Conv Points	Sundrige Order History Vouchers Print Confirma	tion
ogstorner	Delivery		otocion II	gonimento	Copyronus	Sauauco Ciacumototà Tongrega Lutit comuna	

- Press Enter or use the Tab key to move to the Postcode field
- Type the postcode and press Enter

cin	🕏 HSOA - Hor	me Shoppin	ig Orc	ler Entry v8.	1.1.84	200000	-1-1-1-1		-1-1-		::·	202		
			~	b.L.			_							
- 2	Special Order?	'O Yes	0	NO			Sai	ies IL				_		_
	A/c ref					Sł	nop ar	nd Ti	II (H	800'	1	HC	ME	: S
	Post Code	HP4 2DH				Title &	First	Vam	e 🗌					
	Zip Code						E	-ma	il 🗌					
	Surname]		Telep	hon	e 🗌					
	Deliven/Ref				Post	Code 🗌				7in () ode	, L		

There are 3 scenarios:

- 1. Customer does not exist and needs to be created (see section 2.2.1)
- 2. Postcode is attached to one customer only (see section 2.2.2)
- 3. Postcode is attached to multiple customers (see section 2.2.3)

2.2.1. Postcode not attached to any customer

HS0N Customer Address Maintenance will automatically open with the Postcode field completed:



🕏 HSON - Customer Address	Maintenance v8.1.1.17 (2006)0000	********		
Code				Code
Restrade MICAD OL O	Phone 1			Poctedo
Name	Phone 2			Name
Sumame	Email 1			Surname
Address	Email 2			Address
	Email 2			
	Active	7	Statement	
Town	OK To Share [-	Invalid Address	Town
County	OK to Email	-	Bad Customer	County
Country	OK To Mail	-	Vanity Address	Country
Zip	Type	HOME SHOP	Rank	Zip
	Discount	TIONE OTIO		Phone 1
Comments				Phone 2
Analysis 1			<u> </u>	Comments
Analysis 2	Î		1	Gifting
Analysis 3	î		ĺ	Active 🔽
Analysis 4	i i		Media	
Analysis 5	i i			
Analysis 6	i i		Comments	
			1 (1	
Delivery O Statement	Customer And Delivery	Delivery	Cancel	
Address		Phone	Active	
Catalogue Request	Y		Accort Ros	nuest
Catalogue Request	1		Accept Rec	line 21

Complete the following key fields; fields not mentioned are not applicable, are optional or are already completed with default settings. Press Enter or use the Tab key to move between the fields and ↑ and ↓ arrows in a list of values

NOTE: your business may require more fields to be completed than are described e.g. a business may also require an alternative contact number (e.g. a mobile) and email address. See section 3 for information on all of the fields on this screen.

Postcode – F9 List Values and select; the list of valid addresses is taken from the Post Office Address File (PAF):

Code		
Postcode	MK43 8LS	Phone 1
Name		Phone 2
Surname	Cipis Addresses 🕬	
Address	SWAN INN BRIDGE E	ND
	1 BERRY COURT BR	IDGE END
	2 BERRY COURT BR	IDGE END
Town	DOVECOTE HOUSE/3	BERRY COURT BRIDGE EN
County	BERRY HOUSE BRID	GE END
Country	1 BRIDGE END	
Zip	3 BRIDGE END	
	5 BRIDGE END	
Comments	7 BRIDGE END	
Analysis 1	9 BRIDGE END	
Analysis 2	11 BRIDGE END	
Analysis 3	13 BRIDGE END	
Analysis 4	15 BRIDGE END	
Analysis 5	17 BRIDGE END	

The appropriate address fields will be completed on the main screen



Name (second field) - enter the customer's first name

Surname - enter the customer's surname

Address, Town, County and Country – these will have been automatically completed

Phone 1 – enter the customer's primary contact number

All mandatory fields are now complete; the customer is active by default and therefore an order can placed immediately.

ເໜີ່ຮ່ HSON-Cເ	ustomer Address Maintenance	v8.1.1.17 000000000000		*********	0000000000000000000000 × >
Code	AA0003			Code	AA0003
Postcode	MK43 8LS	Phone 1 01	234 888888	Postcode	MK43 8LS
Name	MR L	Phone 2		Name	MR L
Surname	KNIGHT	Email 1		Surname	KNIGHT
Address	13 BRIDGE END	Email 2]	Address	13 BRIDGE END
	BROMHAM	Email 3]		BROMHAM
		Active 🔽	Statement 🔽		
Town	BEDFORD	OK To Share 🗌	Invalid Address 🗖	Town	BEDFORD
County	BEDFORDSHIRE	OK to Email 🗌	Bad Customer 🗌	County	BEDFORDSHIRE
Country	UK	OK To Mail 🗌	Vanity Address 🗔	Country	UK
Zip		Type HC	DMESHOP Rank 5	Zip	
		Discount		Phone 1	01234 8888888
Comments				Phone 2	
Analysis 1				Comments	
Analysis 2				Gifting	
Analysis 3				Active	
Analysis 4			Media		
Analysis 5					
Analysis 6			Comments		
Delivery	C Statement <u>C</u> ust	omer And Delivery	Delivery Cancel		
Address			Phone Active		
AA0003 MR	L KNIGHT 13 BRIDGE END BI	EDFORD MK43 8LS UK	01234 8888888		
Ontolog					
Catalogue F	request		Accept Re	quest	

NOTE: the address in the main block is the statement address. If the delivery address is the same as the statement address, nothing more needs to be done as this will be copied to the delivery address block. However if the delivery address is different, this also needs to be entered (see section 2.3).

 Click on the Customer And Delivery button to continue entering the order in HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry.

2.2.2. Postcode is attached to a single customer

P

The customer's details will be automatically populated into HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry. If this is the correct customer, continue completing the order (see section 2.4 onwards). However, if the customer is not correct, take the following steps:

- Clear the details by clicking on the E Clear Form icon in the toolbar or clicking on Shift+F3
- The following message will then appear to which you <u>must</u> click on NO:



- Click on the Customers button at the bottom of the screen
- HS0N will automatically open; enter the postcode in the **Postcode** field and repeat the steps shown in section 2.2.1

2.2.3. Postcode is attached to more than one customer

The choice of customers will be displayed in a pop up window:

ıd Y%							
ctive	A/C ref	Title	First Name	Surname	Postcode	Address Line 1	Rented
	AA0002	MR	А	JONES	HP4 2DH	THE RECTORY	N
	AA0001	MR	J	SMITH	HP4 2DH	THE OLD ORCHARD	Ν

- If the customer can be found in the list, select the customer and click on OK.
- Another pop up window will appear showing the most recent delivery address that was used, which may or may not be the same as the invoice address. Click on OK to choose it or press Cancel where the invoice address will be populated as the default.

If you want to change the delivery address, follow the steps in section 2.3

• If the customer cannot be found in the list, click on Cancel; HS0N Customer Address Maintenance will automatically open with the **Postcode** field completed. Continue with the steps shown in section 2.2.1

2.3. Check the Delivery Address

The default setting is that the delivery address is the same as the statement address, but this can be changed if required.

If the header block details have not been committed to the database:

• Click on the **Delivery Ref** field

D

• F9 List Values to view the list of delivery addresses available; in V8.1, this list will include stores flagged as Buy & Collect in addition to the customer's delivery addresses



The customer delivery addresses are shown first, followed by the store collection addresses. The stores are ordered by the store short code.

 Use the ↑ and ↓ arrows to find the correct address and click OK; the delivery address in the header will be updated and the remaining header fields can be completed

Alternatively:

- Click on the **Delivery** button at the bottom of the screen
- The following pop up window will appear; this has been added in V8.1 as part of the Buy & Collect process:

cims	Delivery Typ	ре		×
	Custorr Sto	ier (ire (•	
	<u>ο</u> κ		<u>C</u> ancel]

Store – if this button is selected, a pop up window will appear showing the list of valid store collection addresses. Use the \uparrow and Ψ arrows to find the correct address and click OK; the delivery address in the header will be updated

Customer – if this button is selected, you will be shown a list of customer addresses or will be taken to HS0N Customer Address Maintenance where a new customer delivery address can be created

If HS0N Customer Address Maintenance has opened, click on the **Delivery** radio button:

Delivery	⊖ Statement	Customer And Delivery	Delivery	Cancel
Address			Phone	Active
AA0003 MR L	. KNIGHT 13 BRIDG	E END BEDFORD MK43 8LS UK	01234 888888	💌 🖻

Click on the Alternative Address block, press the Ψ arrow to see a blank screen

C

R



Postcode – enter the postcode of the delivery address; F9 List Values and select the relevant address. Complete other details as required e.g. **Phone 1**

Gifting – as the name and address are different, this tickbox will be automatically ticked. This means that certain information will be omitted from the delivery documentation enclosed with the goods. However the tickbox can be un-ticked if required

Active - leave the tickbox ticked

Phone 1 Phone 2 Comments Gifting Active

F10 Commit

ment 🔽 tress 🗖

omer 🔽

iress 🗆

lank 👩

Press the **Delivery** button

		Code	0001AA
01234 888888		Postcode	867 5EH
2		Name	MISS
1		Sumame	KNIGHT
2		Address	196 LIGHTWOODS HILL
3			
ne 🔽	Statement 🔽		-
re 🗌 🛛 Inval	Id Address	Town	SMETHWICK
ail 🗍 🛛 Bad	Customer	County	SANDWELL
all 🗌 Van	ty Address	Country	UK
PE HOME SHOP	Rank 5	Zip	
nt		Phone 1	0
		Phone 2	
		Comments	
		Gitting	~
	Modia	Active	
	Econa		
	omments		
0			
C			
Delivery	Cancel		
Delivery	Capcel		
Delivery	Cancel		
Phone	Cancel		
Phone K 01234 888888 367 55 0	Cancel		

 You will be taken back to HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry where the delivery address details will have changed:

C

220

cime	HS0A - Hor	me Shopping Order Entry v8	.1.1.84 000000000000000		
S	pecial Order?	🔿 Yes 🖲 No	Sales ID		
	A/c ref	AA0003	Shop and Till	HS001	HOME SHOPPI 1
	Post Code	MK43 8LS	Title & First Name	MR	L
	Zip Code		E-mail		
	Surname	KNIGHT	Telephone	01234 888	888
		13 BRIDGE END			
\bigcap	Delivery Ref	0002AA	Post Code B67 5EH	Zip Code	
	Deliver To	KNIGHT	196 LIGHTWOODS HILL		

2.4. Completing the Header Block fields

 Complete the following key fields; fields not mentioned are not applicable, are optional or are already completed with default settings. Press Enter or use the Tab key to move between the fields and ↑ and ↓ arrows in a list of values

Cat Source – F9 List Values and select; once the order has been set to LIVE, it will no longer be possible to alter the catalogue code

Order Source - F9 List Values and select e.g. T for Telephone

• F10 Commit; the Sales ID will be populated at this stage

🕬 HSOA - Hor	me Shopping Order E	Entry v8.1.1.8	4 0000000				2022 1
Special Order?	?O Yes @ No			Sales ID		10005	
A/c ref	AA0003		Sł	hop and Till	HS001	HOME SHOPPI	1
Post Code	MK43 8LS		Title &	First Name	MR	L	
Zip Code	[E-mail			
Surname	KNIGHT			Telephone	01234 8888	388	
	13 BRIDGE END						
Delivery Ref	0001AA	Pos	st Code 🛛 🛛 🛛 🛛 🕫	i7 5EH	Zip Code	[
Deliver To	KNIGHT	196	196 LIGHTWOODS HILL				
Cat. Source	AW11	Rank		5	Total Qty		
Received	12-JUL-2011 11:39	Туре	Mail Orde	er 🔻	Value		
Delivery	12-JUL-2011	Reference			Disc %	.0	0
State	PREP - Print -	Price List	SHOP	GBP	Disc Code		
Order Source	Т	Exch. Rate		1.0000	Other Chg	1	
Ignoi	re Underpayment 🗔				Total to Pay	/	

The following table describes the remaining header block fields in detail:

Field	Description
Received	This is the date and time that the order was put onto the system – it will default to today's date and cannot be changed.
Delivery	This is the required delivery date and will initially default to today's date. When products are added to the order, they will each have a lead-time associated with them, which will calculate an expected delivery date for the customer. The system will then overwrite the default delivery date with the latest delivery dates for all products attached to the order.

Field	Description
State	The initial state of the order will be PREP. This should be left as it is. The other states of LIVE, DONE and DEAD will be used at different stages further on in the process.
Ignore Underpayment tickbox	This is a display field only. A separate screen exists for underpayment maintenance (see section 4.4).
Rank	Valid entries are 1 through to 9. This field is used to prioritise sundry cost codes e.g. next delivery could be a rank 1.
Туре	There are two valid choices:
	Mail Order
	E-commerce
	Mail Order is shown first because this is the most commonly used, but this can be changed to E-commerce if required. For example, it may be that the customer has used the website to find the product they wish to order but has rung the telephone line to actually place the order.
Reference	30 character free text field. Typically, this is used for web order reference codes.
Price List <2 fields>	Price lists are defined against countries, therefore the Price List field will automatically populate with the price list defined for the country associated with the customer in HS0N Customer Address Maintenance.
	NOTE: the destination delivery address has no bearing on the price list, as it is the customer placing the order rather than the customer that the order is being delivered to that is important.
	The Amend Price List tickbox in HS9A Master Control Table determines whether or not you are able to change this field.
	If promotions are applicable to the order (see section 2.6), but a change to the price list results in a change to the promotions that are applied, the user will be warned that this has happened.
Exch. Rate	This is the current exchange rate. If the currency is the base currency being used (e.g. GBP), this will be set to 1.000, but will show different values if the price list is in a currency other than the base currency.
Total Qty	These fields are updated by the system at the
Value	appropriate time.
Disc %	If a discount percentage has been attached previously to the customer's record, it will be shown in this field and will be applied to the complete order. A discount percentage can be added at this stage if required.
	NOTE: discounts cannot be applied to a gift card purchase.
Disc Code	This field is only relevant if the Disc % has been entered and will be mandatory in this case. F9 List Values is available and will show a list of valid discount codes to

Field	Description				
	choose from.				
Other Chg	These fields are updated by the system at the				
Total to Pay	appropriate time.				
Agent	These are populated from your own logon ID if the Use Staff Member as Agent field is ticked in HS9A Master Control Table. If commission is calculated, this will be done using this field and therefore changing this field or leaving it blank will lead to commission errors.				
Comm %	This relates to the Agent field and is the commission that will be applied to the order. It cannot be updated.				
Allow Partial Delivery tickbox	If the products on the order are not all available at once, this tickbox denotes whether or not the delivery can be split. If the number of deliveries per order is greater than one, by default this is seen as a part delivery.				
Despatch Requirements (Carrier and Notes fields)	If the business is interfacing to a carrier despatch management system, the carrier information will be shown here.				
Total Weight	If weight is defined against a product, the cumulative weight of the delivery will be shown here as each product is added to the order.				
Gift Wrap tickbox	This will be populated according to the customer account details. However, it can be overwritten at this stage if required. If the Gift Box is ticked by default but is then un-ticked, a warning message will appear saying that Gift Charges may need to be removed.				
Comments	These boxes have no specific purpose, but can be used				
Internal Comments	to add comments against this order. Each box can contain up to 200 characters.				
Price List Comments	This field is populated from comments entered against the price list and are for information for the user only. The comments will only appear if the Show Price List Comments tickbox in HS9A Master Control Table has been ticked.				
Status	This area shows the status of the order e.g. Unconfirmed, Cancelled, Overpaid etc. In V8.1, a new order status called Query Card has been added:				
	Eayment Barcode/Ref Query Card				
	Prior to V8.1, if the state of the order was DEAD and there were no despatches but sundries existed on the order, the order status was set to Confirmed. From V8.1, irrespective of whether or not sundries exist on this type of order, the order status is now set to Cancelled.				



• Move to the Items block

Qtys	Items												
Itom	Broduct		Description	om	Colour	E ił	Coll Drice	Itom Total					
nem	FIUUULI		Description	Gib	Coloui	r II.	Sell Flice	itern rotar					
				-									
				-									
			Free to Se	II:					[
Gr	oup		Free to Promis	e:									
		2	< >> Oteo	Le.						<u> </u>			
			- <u></u>	к.						L			
									(•)				

You will be taken directly to the key part of the product code as identified by the tickbox that has been ticked in HS9A Master Control Table:



Field	Description
Is Season a Key Part of the Product Code?	This will display the season, product number and product qualifier
Is Product Number a Key Part of the Product Code?	This will display the product number and product qualifier
Is Product Qualifier a Key Part of the Product Code?	This will display the product qualifier only; this is used in the following example

Complete the following key fields; fields not mentioned are not applicable, are optional or are already completed with default settings. Press Enter or use the Tab key to move between the fields and \uparrow and \checkmark arrows in a list of value

Product (3rd field – Product Qualifier) – enter the product qualifier; all other product details will be populated automatically

Colour – if there is only one colour it will be populated automatically; F9 List Values and select if there is more than one colour

Fit – if there is only one fit it will be populated automatically; F9 List Values and select if there is more than one fit

Size Quantities - enter size quantity

P

NOTE: if ordering multiple quantities of the same size or multiple sizes, create a separate order line for each item; this will simplify the amending, cancelling and returning process.

Free to Sell – this shows the quantities that are available:

Qtys	Item	s															
lten	n Produ	ict		Description	Grp) Colour	Fit	Sell Price		ltern Total	XS	S	M	L	XL	XXL	
	1 X0000	>>>>>	TSHIRT	CREW NECK PRINTED	٢s	BLU-NAVY	-	32	2.99	1	1						
	2 20000	X000K	TSHIRT	CREW NECK PRINTED	rs –	BLU-NAVY	-	32	2.99	1	1						
	3 X0000	>>>>>	TSHIRT	CREW NECK PRINTED	T٤	BLU-NAVY	-	32	2.99	1			1				
				Free to Se	11:					131	18	25	29	25	18	16	
	Toup			Free to Promis	e:					131	18	25	29	25	18	16	
			<	< >> Stor	k:												
											•						D

- F10 Commit
- The header will be updated with the total order quantity, total order value and total to pay

Total Qty	3
Value	98.97
Disc %	.00
Disc Code	
Other Chg	0.00
Total to Pay	98.97

See section 2.6 on how promotions are applied.

The following table describes the remaining item block fields in detail:

Field	Description
Item	This is a sequential number that will be populated automatically by the system at the appropriate time.
Description	This will be automatically completed.
Grp	This field will either be blank or display a * if the product is grouped with other products for cross selling purposes e.g. matching items are available. If a * is shown, the Group button will be enabled – see information on this button at the end of this table.
Sell Price	This will be populated automatically. This shows the actual price that the customer will be paying for the item. The Items tab has a field called Ticket Price, which shows the full price for the item. These prices may be different depending on whether any discounts have been applied or the product ordered is a gift card.
	If the product ordered is not a gift card, changing the selling price will force you to put in a price change (likely to be a discount) reason code. If the product ordered is a gift card, the selling price will initially show the minimum initial load value for the card. This can then be increased to show the amount that the customer wishes to purchase on the gift card (up to the defined maximum). No price change code will need to be entered for a gift card product.
	Separate documentation is available on the Home Shopping Gift Card process.
Item Total	This total is calculated by the system, once quantities have been entered in the quantity fields.

Field E	Description
Group button	This button is only accessible against products that have a * against the Grp field in the Items block. A pop up window will appear, showing all products that are considered relevant for cross selling e.g. matching bra to brief set:

At the bottom of the screen, you may be shown the Free to Sell, Free to Promise and Stock quantities, depending on whether the appropriate radio buttons are selected in HS9A Master Control Table. If you try and order something that is not in stock or there is not enough free to sell, you will be given the appropriate warning message e.g.:

Warning (Hele)	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>
	CIMS-12411: Insufficient Free to Promise. Please amend the quantity
	QK Cancel Help

2.6. Applying Promotions to an order

Promotions will be activated for an order based on the factors like Shop, Order Catalogue Source, Price List, Promotional Vouchers and the Date when the order was raised. The date/time stamp of an order determines the promotions and not the current system date/time.

Products marked down in price can be included in promotions if required and can even be specifically targeted e.g. Give 20% off all products against a markdown code of 10OFF. However, if the price on a product is manually adjusted, this will be excluded from promotions.

If the Apply Promotions on Order Completion tickbox in HS9A Master Control Table is ticked, the promotions will be automatically recalculated at the point the order is set to LIVE.

When promotions are created for use in Home Shopping, they can be flagged as Auto Entry. These promotions will be prompted to the user as the order is being compiled. Those promotions not flagged as auto entry will not be prompted; it is up to the user to apply the promotions after all the products have been added to the order.

The method chosen depends on the business process e.g. how much emphasis is placed on giving customers the 'best' deal, is the use of promotions widespread across the business, are promotions applied infrequently etc. There are pros and cons to each method and these should be understood before deciding which to use. It may be that a mixture of Auto Entry and non Auto Entry promotions is required and the Auto Entry promotions are just used for key promotions in place for a limited amount of time.

Promotions can also be flagged as exclusive; if a promotion flagged in this way is also considered to be the highest priority, the exclusivity will be applied meaning that no other promotions will be applied to the order.

For both options, if users are aware of the promotions that are active at any one time, they can help the customers get the best deal. See sections 2.6.1 to 2.6.8 for more information on how the different methods are applied during order entry.

2.6.1. Applying one non Auto Entry promotion to an order

In this example, a promotion has been created against promotion type A in PM9B Valid Promotions and PM0A Promotion Definition where a customer buys 1 shirt and gets another shirt for 25% off (including t-shirts). The Auto Entry tickbox is left un-ticked in PM0A Promotion Definition.

- Enter the products that the customer wants to order e.g. SU03 SSCK 001 in Green x1 size S and Navy x1 size S
- F10 Commit

tys (Items										
tem Produc	t		Description	Grp	Colour	Fit	Sell Price	Item Total	XS	S
1 SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE		GREEN	2	29.95	1		1
2 SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE		NAVY	-	29.95	1		1
Group			Free to :	Bell:						

You should be aware that the customer qualifies for the Buy 1 Shirt, Get Another for 25% off and therefore will tell the customer.

 Click on the Apply Promos button; this will identify the promotion and reduce the ticket price accordingly on the product that qualifies; the Total to Pay will also be changed:

Urder	Source (Ignor	T e Under	payment 🗖	Exch. Hate	1.00	000 Utner Total to	Cng Pay	52.41	Apply Pron	nos	Clear Promos
Qtys	Items	1									
ltern	Product			Description	Grp	Colour	Fit	Sell Price	ltem Total	XS	s
1	SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE		GREEN	-	29.95	1		1
	SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE		NAVY	-	22.46	1		1
Qr	pup		X	Free to S Free to Promi	iell: ise: ock:						0 10

• Click on the **Items** tab to view more information on the promotion that has been applied i.e. the discount, the discount code, the promotion code and the promotion description with other fields seen by using the scrollbar

rp Colour	Fit	Sell Price	Ticket Price	Diso %	count	ltem Total	Discount Code	Promotion
GREEN	-	29.95	29	.95		1		
NAVY	-	22.46	29	.95	25.00	1	MPROMO	1SHT1250FF

2.6.2. Applying multiple non Auto Entry promotions to an order

If more than one promotion applies to the products that are entered, these will be applied automatically according to the priorities that are set against the promotions in PM0A Promotions Definition.

In this example, two promotions have been created. The first is if the customer buys one shirt, they get another for 25% off (priority 1) and the second is if a customer buys one shirt, they get a free gift from a selection of different products

(priority 2). The Auto Entry tickbox is left un-ticked in PM0A Promotion Definition against both of these promotions.

- Enter the products that the customer wants to order e.g. SU03 SSCK 001 in Green x2 size S and Navy x1 size XS and SU03 SSCX 006 Green x1 size XS
- F10 Commit

Urder Source Ignor	T re Under	payment	Exch. Hate	1.00	100 Uther Total to	D Pay	0.00 84.85	Apply Pron	nos	Clear Promo:
Qtys Items										
Item Produc	t		Description	Grp	Colour	Fit	Sell Price	ltem Total	XS	S
1 SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE		GREEN	2	24.95	2		2
2 SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE		NAVY	-	24.95	1		1
3 SU03	SSCX	006	STONE FINISH BELT		GREEN	1	10.00	1		1
Group			Free to S	Sell:						F
			<< >> Sti	ock:				10	(10

 Click on the Apply Promos button; as each of the green shirts on the first line triggers a promotion against the navy shirt and green belt, the original row showing the 2 green shirts will now be split into two and the ticket prices on the products that qualify for the promotions will be amended:

Urder	source [r.		Exch. Rate	1.00	00 Uther U	ng	0.00	Apply E	romoo	Class	r Dromoo
	Ignore	e Under	payment 📃			Total to F	Pay	68.61	Shhill	Tornos	Ciear	FIUITIUS
Qtys	Items											
Item	Product			Description	Grp	Colour	Fit	Sell Price	Item To	al XS		
1	SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE		GREEN	-	24.	95	1		1
2	2 SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE		NAVY	-	18	71	1		1
3	SU03	SSCX	006	STONE FINISH BELT		GREEN		0.	00	1	1	
4	SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE		GREEN		24.	95	1		
Gro	pup		<	Free to S Free to Promi	ell: se: ick:							10
			0.						-	Fal	- 1	

 Click on the **Items** tab to view more information on the promotion that has been applied i.e. the discount, the discount code, the promotion code and the promotion description with other fields seen by using the scrollbar

Grr	Colour	Cit	Coll Drico	Ticket	E)iscount	Itom Total	Discount	Promotion
OIL	Coloui	гц	Seirrice	FILE	7	0	item rotai	Coue	FIOMOLION
	GREEN	-	24.95		24.95		1		1SHT1250FF
	NAVY	-	18.71		24.95	25.00	1	MPROMO	1SHT1250FF
	GREEN		0.00		10.00	100.00	1	MPROMO	GWPMENS
	GREEN	-	24.95				1	MPROMO	GWPMENS

2.6.3. Applying one Auto Entry promotion to an order

In this example, a promotion has been created against promotion type A in PM9B Valid Promotions and PM0A Promotion Definition where a customer buys 1 shirt and then gets a free gift from a selection of different items (the products being given as gifts, are set up with a 100% discount so that the result is that they are free). The Auto Entry tickbox has been ticked in PM0AJ Promotion Definition and one of the gifts has been set as the default.

 Enter the products that the customer wants to order e.g. SU03 SSCX 001 in Green x1 size M

- Move to the next row; as an auto entry promotion applies, a window will open showing the gift items that are available. The first one in the list will have been highlighted as the default in PMOA Promotion Definition
- Ask the customer which product they would like as the free gift. The Promotion Allows Quantity Of field shows how many products the customer is entitled to e.g. 1. If you try and enter more than the entitlement, you will get the following message

Too many products selected

If you enter less than the entitlement, you will get the following message:

You have selected fewer than the available number of items – OK to continue?

Highlight the product and click on Add

You will be taken back to the main HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry screen where the promotional item will have been added and is highlighted in green

Urder	Source (T Under	navment [Excn. Hate	1.00	00 Uther Total t	r Cng n Pav	0.00	Apply Pron	nos	Clear Pro	omos
Qtys	Items		paymont					00.00				
Item	Product			Description	Grp	Colour	Fit	Sell Price	Item Total	XS	S	r
1	SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE		GREEN	2	29.95	1			1
2	SU03	SSCX	006	STONE FINISH BELT		GREEN		0.00	1			1
												1
Qr	pup			Free to S Free to Promi	ell: se:							F
				Free to Promi	se: ock:				10		0 1	0

Continue to process the order as normal.

If the customer doesn't want a free gift, click on **Decline** when the window showing the free gifts appears. You will get the following warning message:

OK to Decline this Offer?

Click on OK and you will be taken back to the main HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry screen where the item will not have been added.

NOTE: declining the offer, removes it completely from this order meaning that is can no longer be applied. If this was a mistake, the Clear Promo button should be pressed as this clears away all memory that the promotion was declined and it can then be re-applied by clicking on Apply Promos.

.00			
	Confirm Order	Payment	Barcod
0.00			
29.95	Apply Promos	Clear Promos	

2.6.4. Changing a promotional item

It may be that the customer has selected a promotional item but wants to change it e.g. they want to choose a different free gift or want to change the size or colour of the product (whatever is applicable to the order).

In this example, the customer received the Buy 2 Shirts, Get Another for 50% Off promotion and chose a Navy shirt in size XS.

- Move to the promotional item, which is highlighted in bright green.
- Click on the 🜌 Delete button to delete it. The following message will appear:

Decline this offer, or choose another item?

- Click on **Choose Another**; the promotional item will be removed at this stage
- F10 Commit; the same promotion will be re-launched and will show the options again
- Select the different size
- Click on Add and continue as before

2.6.5. Applying multiple Auto Entry promotions to an order

In the following examples, two Auto Entry promotions will be used. The first is where if the customer buys two shirts, they get a third for 50% (priority 1) and the second is where if a customer buys 1 shirt, they get a free gift from a selection of different items (priority 2). The Auto Entry tickbox has been ticked in PM0A Promotion Definition against both of these promotions.

As these promotions are both Auto Entry, they will be prompted to the users at different times depending on the order in which the products are entered, how many of the products are entered and what priority these promotions have been given.

NOTE: if a product triggers a promotion, it will not be used as a trigger for other promotions. Using the example promotions above, if the customer buys one shirt, which triggers the Buy 1 Shirt, Get a Free Gift promotion and then buys a second shirt, the system will not see that two shirts have been bought and then trigger the Buy 2 Shirts, Get Another for 50% Off promotion. The Buy 1 Shirt, Get a Free Gift promotion will be triggered again. The exception to this is a basket promotion, which will be applied regardless of what other promotions have been applied.

The following examples show the different effects that multiple auto entry promotions can have on an order, depending how they are applied.

Example 1 – declining one promotion in favour of another promotion

- 1 shirt is entered
- The Buy 1 Shirt, Get a Free Gift promotion is triggered and is automatically displayed
- The gift is selected and added to the order
- Another shirt is entered

 The Buy 1 Shirt, Get a Free Gift promotion is triggered again and is automatically displayed

You could at this stage say to the customer that they actually qualify for a different promotion and that instead of getting 2 free gifts, they could actually get a third shirt for 50% off because they have bought 2 shirts. The reason that the promotion is not triggered automatically is that the 2 shirts have both already contributed towards promotions.

If the customer doesn't want another shirt and therefore still wants the two free gifts, you can add the second gift and then complete the transaction as normal.

However, if the customer wants to take advantage of the Buy 2 Shirts, Get Another for 50% Off, the gifts need to be removed and the promotions re-applied – the system will know that 2 shirts have been bought and apply the Buy 2 Shirts, Get Another for 50% Off promotion because it is a higher priority.

Click on Decline to remove the promotion

The following message will appear:

OK to Decline this Offer?

 Click on OK; you will be taken back to the main HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry screen where the item will not have been added.

As declining the promotion has removed the promotion from the order completely, the previously selected gift item is still showing on the order, but is no longer showing as free:

Urder	source (Ignore	T e Under	payment 🗖	Excn. Hate	1.00	000 Other Chi Total to Pa	y 🗌	0.00 84.85	Apply Pron	nos	Clear F	romos
Qtys	Items											
ltem	Product			Description	Grp	Colour	Fit	Sell Price	Item Total	XS	s	,
	I SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE		GREEN	2	24.95	2			2
	2 SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE	1	NAVY	4	24.95	1			1
	3 SU03	SSCX	006	STONE FINISH BELT		GREEN	•	10.00	1			
Gr	oup		K	Free to Se Free to Promis Stoc	II: e: k:				10	21		10

- This product also needs to be deleted. Highlight the product and click on the button to delete it. The two shirts will be left on screen.
- F10 Commit; at this stage, the new Buy 2 Shirts Get Another for 50% Off promotion will be triggered instead
- Enter the quantity and click on **Add**; you will be taken back to the main HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry screen where the promotional item will have been added and will be highlighted in green.
- Continue to process the order as normal

2.6.6. Clear Promos button

.00			
	Confirm Order	Payment	Barcod
0.00	Apply Promoc	Clear Promos	
29.95	ShbiA storing	Ciear Florinos	

This button has been referred to previously as it is needed in certain scenarios to clear promotions from an order so that different ones may be applied. However it is also useful if you have made a mistake during order entry and accepted or declined promotions when you didn't mean to. If you have made an error in accepting or declining promotions on an order, the Clear Promos button removes all references to all promotions so that you can start again.

For example a gift has been added as part of a promotion, but the customer changes their mind and therefore the promotion is declined meaning that it is no longer applicable. The customer then changes their mind again but as the system knows that the promotion has already been declined, it cannot be re-applied.

Clicking on the Clear Promos button removes all trace that this promotion existed against this order so that it can be re-applied.

NOTE: this button is only available on PREP orders.

2.6.7. Apply Promos button

.00			
	Confirm Order	Payment	Barcod
0.00			
29.95	Apply Promos	Clear Promos	

This button has been referred to previously as it is used to apply promotions that are not flagged as Auto Entry or re-generate promotions on an order if a mistake has been made.

NOTE: this button is only available on PREP orders.

2.6.8. Promotions automatically applied at the point of order confirmation

If the Apply Promotions on Order Completion tickbox in HS9A is ticked, the promotions will be re-calculated at the point of order confirmation. A business decision will need to be made on whether the setting of this tickbox is appropriate for the business processes.

2.6.9. Promotions applied in eCommerce

When the customer finishes adding products to the basket and starts the checkout process, any valid promotions will be shown to the customer so that they can see how much they need to pay. At this stage in the process, the promotions are for display purposes only. Once the payment process starts, the basket contents are converted to a sales order and at the point, the promotions are actually applied to the order. At the end of the payment process, a final check is made to ensure that the total price being paid matches the new total that has been calculated.

There will be a very small gap in time between when the customer sees the promotions that are going to be applied and when they are actually applied.

It is extremely unlikely that the promotions will change during this time window (i.e. an existing promotion goes offline or a new promotion comes online) however if this happens and a mismatch is generated when the final check is done, an error will be sent back to the website; the basket content can then be re-calculated and will show the revised totals.

2.7. Applying Promotional Vouchers to an order

Promotional Vouchers can be sent to named individuals or specific companies, downloaded from the Internet or even cut out from a press advertisement; they will trigger promotions when Home Shopping orders are placed. For example, the promotional vouchers could be used to promote the launch of a new season's range online.

For promotions that are valid for Home Shopping, customers are unlikely to be present when placing an order and so will be unable to produce the original voucher. In order to reduce fraudulent use of the voucher codes, the codes will be 'scrambled' when generated. The Home Shopping Data Set Up document shows information on the voucher code format being used in Home Shopping.

The Business Solution for Fashion & Lifestyle

A voucher can either be used once, or can be used multiple times. If it is for one use, it will have a unique barcode. If it is being used multiple times, all vouchers will have the same barcode. These barcodes are linked with the promotions themselves and controls are in place to ensure that a single use voucher cannot be re-used.

Promotional vouchers can be added or removed as long as the state of the order is PREP.

2.7.1. Vouchers button

In this example, a promotion has been created against promotion type D in PM9B Valid Promotions and PM0A Promotion Definition where a customer buys at least one product from a specific company division and gets 50% off. The Vouchers tickbox is ticked in PM0A Promotions Definition, meaning that the promotion can only be triggered by a voucher.

- In HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry, complete the header blocks as normal and then move to the items block.
- Enter the products that the customer wants to order; e.g. SU03 SSCX 001 in Green x1 size S
- F10 Commit
- Click on the **Vouchers** button:



The following pop up window will appear:

Voucher Barcode	Description	Applied
Promotion	15	

Voucher Barcode – enter the prefix for the voucher type followed by the barcode of the voucher. There should be no spaces. The prefix is predetermined in PM9C Voucher Barcode Control. If the voucher isn't valid, the following message will appear: *Invalid Voucher Barcode*

The remaining fields can be ignored as the Description will be populated automatically and the Applied tickbox will be set as soon as the voucher promotion has been triggered Click on the **Promotions** button to see the potential promotions that are applicable to this voucher; more than one can be shown

In this example, only one promotion exists (50% off)

- F10 Commit
- Exit the screen by clicking on the X at the top right hand corner; you will be returned to the main screen
- Click on the Apply Promos button; the ticket prices will be adjusted accordingly. In this example, the Sell Price was £24.95 and this has been adjusted to £12.48 (the screenshot shows the promotion details on the Items tab):

	Ignor	e Underp	oayment⊺		Total to F	Pay 🗌	12.48	Apply Promos	Clear Promo	s		-
Qtys	Items	l										
								Ticket	Discount		Discoun	t
Item	Product			Description	Grp Colour	Fit	Sell Price	Price	9 <u>6</u>	Item Total	Code	Promotion
	SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE	GREEN	-	12.48	24.9	5 50.00	1	QPROM	500FFVOUCHE

2.7.2. Cancelling an order that has a single use promotional voucher applied

If an order is cancelled that has a single use promotional voucher attached to it, the promotional voucher cannot be un-redeemed and then re-used on another order.

If the business decides that in certain circumstances, the customer should receive the promotion on another order, one of the following options should be used:

 Issue a replacement voucher to the customer, which can then be redeemed against a new order

OR

• Manually discount the order so that it mirrors the voucher promotion

2.8. Applying both Promotions and Promotional Vouchers to orders

It may be that Auto Entry promotions, "normal" promotions and those triggered by Promotional Vouchers are all applicable to a customer's basket. It is possible to attach promotions of all these types to a single order.

NOTE: the promotion calculation will only take a promotion using a promotional voucher into account, if the promotional voucher has been attached to the order.

For example, the following promotions are set up:

- Auto Entry promotion Spend over £50, get a free gift (either a tie or a belt, each worth £12.50)
- "Normal" Promotion Buy 1 shirt, get another at 25% off (Maximum Per Order field is set to 1 meaning the that customer can only get this promotion once)
- Promotion triggered by a Voucher Spend over £75, get 10% off

The customer buys the following items:

- 1 shirt in NAVY for £30
- 1 shirt in GREEN for £30

- 1 pair of trousers in GREY for £40
- Total = £100

The promotions are applied as follows:

- 1 shirt in NAVY for £30
- 1 shirt in GREEN now at £22.50 (i.e. the "normal" promotion has been triggered where the customer can get a second shirt for 25% off)
- Auto Entry promotion is triggered as the customer has spent over £50 (£52.50) and the customer can select either a tie or a belt from the list available. A tie is chosen.
- 1 pair of trousers in GREY for £40
- Voucher promotion added as the customer has now spent over £75 (£92.50) and therefore qualifies for a further 10% off.
- This makes the final total £83.25; a saving of £16.75.

2.9. Items Tab

As explained previously in sections 2.6 and 2.7, this tab shows additional information about the product that has been ordered. The only block that changes on the screen are the columns to the right of the Sell Price field in the Items block:

Ignore Unde	rpayment 🗌			Total to Pay		12.48	Apply Promo	s	iear Promo	S		
Qtys Items												
Item Product		Description	Grp	Colour	Fit	Sell Price	Ticket Price		Discount %	ltern Total	Discount Code	Promotion
1 SU03 SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE		GREEN	-	12.48	2	24.95	50.00	1	QPROM	500FFV0UCHE

Additional fields to the right of the screen when using the scroll bar:

Promo Description Delivery Date State Cancel Code 50% off voucher (Disco 20-JAN-2012 PREP

Field	Description
Ticket Price	This is the original price on the price list, as defined in the header block, prior to any discounts being applied.
Discount %	This shows the discount % that has been applied. If one has been defined in the header, this will be shown in this field.
Item Total	This will be populated at the point the order is confirmed (see section 2.10).
Discount Code	If a discount % has been inserted, this will show the discount reason code.
Promotion	If a promotion has been applied to the order line item, the code will be displayed in this field e.g. 1SHT125OFF
Promo Description	If a promotion has been applied to the order line item, the full description of the promotion will be displayed in this field. This will only be completed if the Promotion field has been completed.
Delivery Date	This is the delivery date calculated using the received date and the lead time defined for the product.
State	This is the state of the order line item.

Cancel Code	If an order line item has been cancelled, the reason for
	this cancellation will be shown in this field.

2.10. Adding Sundry Costs

Sundry costs are extra costs that are added to an order e.g. gift wrapping, delivery costs etc.

In Mail Order, some sundry codes can be added to the order automatically if they are triggered by a system action e.g. a promotional sundry code or a delivery sundry code. Other sundry codes can be manually added e.g. gift wrapping.

In eCommerce, only system triggered sundry costs will be added; customers will not be able to add in further sundry codes like gift wrapping to the order. This functionality is planned to be added in a future release of CIMS.

• Click on the **Sundries** button; a new screen will appear and the layout will depend on whether or not the business is validating the carriers it is using

The following screenshot shows how the screen will look if the business is validating carriers. The top block is relevant in this case and a delivery charge will be automatically populated. The bottom block is used for additional sundry costs like gift wrapping:

ode	Carrier Service Description	Price (inc VAT)	Qty	Total Amount	Item VAT
RMRFC	1ST CLASS RECORDED	10.00	1	10.00	1.67
Code	Sundry Item Code Description	(Inc.VAT)	Qty	Total Amount	Item VAT
Code GWRAP	Sundry Item Code Description GIFT WRAP	(Inc.VAT) 2.45	Qty 1	Total Amount 2.45	Item VAT 0.41
Code GWRAP	Sundry Item Code Description GIFT WRAP	(Inc.VAT) 2.45	Qty 1	Total Amount 2.45	Item VAT 0.41
Code GWRAP	Sundry Item Code Description GIFT WRAP	(Inc.VAT) 2.45	Qty 1	Total Amount 2.45	Item VAT 0.41

- Check the delivery charge that has been applied automatically. It can be changed if required. For example, an order qualifies for Standard Delivery at £6.25 and 1st Class Recorded Delivery £10.00. Standard Delivery is a higher priority than 1st Class Recorded Delivery and so appears automatically.
- To change the delivery cost, click on the Calculate Delivery Charge button and the following screen will appear:

Cips Delivery Service	e Charge	000000000	ee ×
Samica			
Dervice			
		1	
<u> </u>		<u>C</u> ancel	

 F9 List Values to see a list of valid services i.e. delivery options that are applicable to this order:



alid Services (2000)			>
Find %			
Cost Type	Cost Code	Charge	
UK SERVICE	DEL	6.25	
UKSERVICE2	RMRFC	10.00	
	Find	OK Cancel	

NOTE: users will need to know the details behind the different cost types and codes that are available so that the correct information can be offered to the customer. For example code DEL relates to Standard Delivery and RMRFC relates to 1st Class Recorded.

- Select the required delivery service e.g. the customer wants to pay extra for 1st Class recorded delivery and so the UKSERVICE2 costing £10.00 has been selected
- The following message will be displayed:

1	CIMS-15070: Existing Sundry Cost Code RMRFC will be replaced. Do you want to proceed ? Y/N
	Yes No

- Click on OK; you will be taken back to the sundries pop up screen and the carrier service will have been changed
- F10 Commit
- Move to the bottom block to add other sundry costs e.g. gift wrapping.
- F9 List Values on the **Code** field and select as appropriate; the price per item will be populated automatically
- Add a quantity in the **Item Qty** field

• Check the **Sundry Item Code Description**; it will be populated automatically as soon as the code is selected but can be changed if required. For example, you may have ordered 2 items of which you only want 1 of them to be gift wrapped. The Sundry Item Code Description should be changed to provide this information:



• F10 Commit; the header will be updated with the extra costs

NOTE: only one instance of a Sundry Cost can be applied to an order. In addition, the sundry code selected as the default Gift Card Sundry Code in HS9A Master Control Table, cannot be added as a sundry cost in this screen.

2.11. Confirming the order

 Click on the Confirm Order button. This will change the state of the order from PREP to LIVE and will open the order payment window. The Item Total on the Items tab will also now be populated.

2.12. Taking Payment

 Click on the **Payment** button. Once you have clicked on this button, you are prevented from deleing the order from this screen.

ijins'	Sales Order F	Payments v	8.1.1.22					₹×
	lten	ns S	Sundries	Total	Paid	Du	ie Outstanding	g
	44.9	0	12.45	57.35	0.00		57.35	5
					Note: E Comm	EFT causes hit of all outst	an immediate tanding changes	
	Date	Туре	Amount	t Ref		Auth (Charged	
	13-JAN-2012						_	

F9 List Values on the Type field and select the payment type



/alid Payment Types	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>
Find %	
Payment Type	
CARD	
CHQ	
CRN	
GCARD	
GVOUCH	
Eind	(<u>O</u> K <u>C</u> ancel)

- If the customer is paying with a card, you will be taken automatically to the EFT screen where the transaction can be completed
- If the customer is paying with a cheque, enter the value in the Amount box, tick the Auth tickbox and F10 Commit

cims	Sales Order	Payments v	/8.1.1.22			 				≚×
	lter 44.	ms : 90	Sundries		Total 57.35	Paid 0.00	D	iue	Outstandir 57.3	ng 5
						Note: EFT Commit o	icauses fall out	s an im standin	mediate Ig changes	
	Date	Туре	Amount	t	Ref		Auth	Charg	ed	
	13-JAN-2012	CHQ		57.35					4	

• If the customer is paying with a gift card, the following window will appear where the transaction can be completed

📾 E-Gift Card Payment () 00000000000000000000000000000000000
Order: 16762
Gift Card Number PIN Amount
6335868 57.35
Card Balance
OK Cancel Show Balance



2.13. Additional buttons

Order Qtys	State Source Ignore	PREP Print C Underpayment	Price List GB Exch. Rate	P-R GBI 1.C	000	Disc Code Other Chg Total to Pay		0.00	Confirm C Apply Pro	rder	Eaymen Xear Prom	t os l	Barcode/Re	ef	Statu Unconfi	med	
Item	Product		Description	Gr	p Colo	ur Fi	t	Sell Price	ltern Total								
																_	
																_	
Gr	oup		F	ree to Sell:													
		4	Free to	Promise:						<u> </u>	┝━┥		┝━━┝			- 1	
				SIUCK.							JI						
			C				_			6				-		5	
0	Justomer	s <u>D</u> elivery		Stoc <u>k</u> /FTP		⊆omments		Copy Points	Sundrie	s	Drder Histo	ory	⊻ouchers	Pri	nt Confirm	ation	

2.13.1. Stock/FTP

Clicking on the Stock/FTP button will bring up a popup screen showing the stock and FTP position for the product (the screen is actually HS0B Stock/FTS Query – see section 7.3).

E	홰 HSOE	- Stock/FTS Qu	iery DD														×
ļ	Stock	FTS/FTP	Cha	nnel													
	Week Code	Available By	Produc	et		Description	Colour	Fit	Channel	Company Div	Retail Group	Product Group	Total	xs	s	м	
	0000	02-JAN-2011	SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE	GREEN	-	MAIL ORDER	RAL	RAL	166-005	617	82	110	111	
	0000	02-JAN-2011	SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE	GREEN	-	RETAIL	RAL	RAL	166-005	1557	1089	91	90	
	1040	08-JAN-2011	SU03	SSCX	001	COOCHI CROP TEE	GREEN	-	MAIL ORDER	RAL	RAL	166-005	679	82	130	121	
100																	And a second sec

This button is only relevant for Home Shopping Orders; it is not relevant for Special Orders.

2.13.2. Comments

Clicking on the Comments button at the bottom of the screen will display the comments linked to this order.

Li	捥 Order Co	omments 😳	20000000				0000000000000000000 ⊻ ×
,	Code	Sub Entity	Size	Standard Text	Additional Text	Required	Actioned
	LH-BO			STOCK DELIVERY DELAYED			
	1			[1		

2.13.3. Copy Points

In PD0A Product Entry, you can list a number of key points against a product that are important when selling. For example, if you are selling a sofa, you may need to ask the following questions:

- What fabric do you want?
- What colour do you want?
- Do you want the same colour loose cushions or the contrasting colour loose cushions?
- What type of feet do you want for the sofa?

This button copies all of these points from PD0A Product Entry to this screen.
PROLC

)GI

2.13.4. Order History

This takes you to HS0E Order History Query screen (see section 7.1).

2.13.5. Print Confirmation

A printout confirming the order is available. For Home Shopping orders, this will be produced infrequently and is likely to be for internal use only e.g. printing out the order to take down to the warehouse to check that something has been packed correctly. However for Special Orders, this could be given to the customer.

3 HS0N – CUSTOMER ADDRESS MAINTENANCE

This screen can either be accessed in its own right, or called from other screens like HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry or HS7B Home Shopping Amendments. It displays a single customer address record, allowing queries to be raised across all of the base customer fields.

This section describes each of the fields on screen; sections 2.2 and 2.3 show how this screen is used when placing an order using HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry.

ps HSON-Cu	ustomer Address Maintenance v8	1.1.17 000000000000000000			
Codo				Code	
Postoada		Phone 1		Bootsodo	
FUSICOUE		Phone 2		Nome	
Qurpama	<u> </u>	Empil 1		Rurnama	
Juliane		Email 2		Addropp	
Address	<u> </u>	Email 2		Address	
		Email 3	Ctatament [
Tourn				Tourn	
Countr		OK to Share	Red Customer	Countr	
Country			Vanitu Address	Country	
Country			Variity Address I	Zin	
Zip	1		CE Rank 5	Zip Dhana 4	
Commente		Discount		Phone 1	
Comments An abusia 4				Priorie 2	
Analysis 1	OCCUPATION	ļ	_	Comments	
Analysis 2	AGE	ļ	_	Gitting I	
Analysis 3		ļ	_	Active 🔽	
Analysis 4	LIMIT	ļ	Media		
Analysis 5		ļ	Commente		
Analysis b	BIRTHDAY		Comments		
Delivery	O Statement Qustom	er And Delivery Delivery	Cancel		
Address		Phone	Active		
			🗹 🖻		
Catalogue F	Request		Accept Req	Jest	

If the screen is called from HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry, it will be presented in one of two modes:

Mode 1 - during initial order capture

During order entry and prior to an Order ID being assigned, no customer is committed to the order and so in this mode, you will be allowed to select, change and return any valid customer account. Once selected, HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry will be updated with the customer's unique account reference and details. After the order has been created and the customer selected, (i.e. it now has an order ID), it is no longer possible to change the customer account even if the order is in a state of PREP (unconfirmed). Mode 2 will need to be used instead.

Mode 2 - order is being modified

P

As the customer has already been selected and an order ID has been created, the details of the customer will be displayed when this screen is accessed. Whilst a different customer cannot be selected for the order, the details for that customer account can be amended e.g. select an alternative delivery address.



ເໜີ່ຮີ HSON-Cu	istomer Address Maintenance v8.1	.1.17 000000000		
Code				
Postcode		Phone 1		
Name		Phone 2	[
Surname		Email 1		
Address		Email 2		
		Email 3		
		Active	V	Statement 🗆
Town		OK To Share		Invalid Address 🗆
County		OK to Email		Bad Customer 🗆
Country		OK To Mail		Vanity Address 🗆
Zip		Туре	ECOMMERCE	Rank 5
		Discount		
Comments				
Analysis 1	OCCUPATION			
Analysis 2	AGE			
Analysis 3				
Analysis 4	LIMIT			Media
Analysis 5				
Analysis 6	BIRTHDAY			Comments

3.1. Customer Address Details block

This block is used to set up the address and contact details for the customer.

Most of the fields in this block can be queried once a customer has been created. On some of the fields, greater intelligence has been applied so that the relevant customer can be found more quickly. For example on the Phone 1 field, only the numeric part excluding leading zeros of the entered data is compared, so that if you enter a phone number that contains spaces and the source data doesn't contain spaces, the phone number will still be found. See the table below for some examples:

Query Request	Number in Database	Stripped Number	Match?
	+44 1442 876 277	441442876277	Yes
	1442 876 277	1442876277	Yes
04 4 4 2 976 277	(01442) 876 277	1442876277	Yes
01442 0/0 2/7	(01442) 876-277	1442876277	Yes
	(01442)876277	1442876277	Yes
	(01442) 876 277 ext 255	1442876277255	Yes
	•		
	+44 1442 876 277	441442876277	Yes
	1442 876 277	1442876277	Yes
(0)4442 976 277	(01442) 876 277	1442876277	Yes
(0)1442 878 277	(01442) 876-277	1442876277	Yes
	(01442)876277	1442876277	Yes
	(01442) 876 277 ext 255	1442876277255	Yes
	+44 1442 876 277	441442876277	No
	1442 876 277	1442876277	No
. 44 01 442 976 277	(01442) 876 277	1442876277	No
+44 01442 0/0 2/7	(01442) 876-277	1442876277	No
	(01442)876277	1442876277	No
	(01442) 876 277 ext 255	1442876277255	No

PROLOGIO

Another example is postcode where all spaces and non-alpha, non-numeric characters have been excluded meaning that if you enter HP4 3PA, the system will use HP43PA as the query.

Field	Description
Code	This is the account code of the customer.
Postcode	If the screen has been accessed via another screen, the postcode will already be populated. If it has been accessed directly, enter the postcode. Do not tab to the next field; click on F9 List Values instead and this will allow you to look up the full address from the Post Office Address File (PAF).
	NOTE: this feature only applies to addresses in the UK.
	Selecting an address from the list will copy the information into the relevant address fields and will overwrite any pre-existing information. The exception to this will be if an account code is already showing. A message prompt will appear saying "Do you want to replace the Address details for this customer with the PAF data selected?" to which you would click on either Yes or No.
Name <2 fields>	These are mandatory fields and are the title and first name of the customer e.g. MRS in the first field and LUCY in the second field.
Surname	This is a mandatory field and is the surname of the customer.
Address	If the address has been located using the postcode, this field will already be populated. It is a mandatory field and is the first line of the address e.g. 14 Coombe Gardens.
Town	If the address has been located using the postcode, this field will already be populated. This is a mandatory field and is the town e.g. Berkhamsted.
County	If the address has been located using the postcode, this field will already be populated. However, this is not a mandatory field.
Country	If the address has been located using the postcode, this field will already be populated. This is a mandatory field and is the country e.g. UK.
Zip	If the address is overseas, it may be more appropriate to capture the postal code in this field. However, the field is not mandatory.
Phone 1	This is the primary telephone number and is mandatory when you are either creating or amending a customer's records. However in older versions of CIMS, this field was not mandatory and therefore there may be some records where this is blank.
	regardless of whether Phone 1 is blank or not.
Phone 2	This can be used to enter an alternative contact number but is not a mandatory field.
Email 1	Up to 3 email addresses can be entered, although none
Email 2	of these are mandatory fields.
Email 3	



Field	Description
	delayed by 6 weeks.
	Use F9 List Values to choose the preferred method of contact for this customer – the options shown come from CV1H Document Type Control (Media Preference button) and are: Letter
	No Media
	Text Email
	HTML Email
Comments button	If you click on this button, a pop up window will appear that will allow further internal comments to be set up against the customer.

3.2. Delivery/Statement block

Delivery O Statement	<u>C</u> ustomer And Delivery	Delivery	Cancel	

This block works in conjunction with the alternative addresses block to the right of the screen.

Field	Description
Delivery radio button Statement radio button	If the address being entered in the alternative addresses block is a delivery address, the delivery radio button should be selected. The statement radio button should be selected if the address being entered is the statement address.
The following three buttons control the of Customer Address Maintenance is accerding order Entry. The buttons will only be en	use of customer and delivery addresses when HS0N essed from a different screen e.g. HS0A Home Shopping nabled in certain circumstances.
Customer and Delivery button	This will only be enabled where the customer has changed and the screen was accessed from another screen (but not from HS7B Home Shopping Amendments). If this button is selected, it will pass back the currently selected customer and delivery address. Before this change is applied, you will be provided with a warning prompt telling you that are about to amend the address details for this order and do you want to continue. Once acknowledged, you will be automatically taken back to the original screen.
Delivery button	This will only be enabled when the delivery address has been altered since the screen was accessed from another screen. This could be in conjunction with the customer changing or not. If this button is selected, it will pass back the currently selected delivery address. Before this change is applied, you will be provided with a warning prompt telling you that you are about to amend the address details for this order and do you wish to continue? Once acknowledged, you will be automatically taken back to the original screen.
Cancel button	This option returns the original customer and/or delivery address regardless of what has been selected in the screen, resulting in no change to the information on the

The Business Solution for Fashion & Lifestyle

C

R

Field	Description
	original screen.

3.3. Delivery Address block



This block works in conjunction with the previous block and allows you to set up alternative addresses. If alternative addresses have already been set up, these will appear in the List of Delivery Addresses block (see section 3.4); this block will display whichever address is highlighted.

If the address being entered is a new statement address, click on the Statement radio button in the Delivery/Statement block. If the address being entered is a new delivery address, click on the Delivery radio button instead.

Field	Description	
Code	These fields work in the same way as those on the main	
Postcode	customer address block. Postcode lookup is available on	
Name <2 fields>	the postcode field, as described previously.	
Surname	If a different name to the main black is entered in the	
Address	delivery address block the system will recognise this and	
Town	the Gifting tickbox will be ticked automatically. However,	
County	this can be un-ticked if required. If the same name as in	
Country	the main block is entered, the Gifting tickbox can still be	
Zip	ticked.	
Phone 1		
Phone 2		
Comments	This is used to enter internal comments against the delivery address and can be updated as required.	
Gifting	If ticked, certain details on the original order will be suppressed on the letter copy sent with the ordered items. For example, the price of goods and payment methods are typically excluded on any customer letter destined for a gift address. A second copy of this letter is automatically produced for delivery to the customer that originally ordered the goods and will include any details hidden from the gift recipient	

Field	Description
Active	This denotes whether the delivery address is active or
	not.

3.4. List of Delivery Addresses block

Address	Phone	Active
		🛛 🗹 🖲

This shows a list of all addresses created.

Field	Description
Address	This is the first line of the address.
Phone	This is the phone number.
Active tickbox	This shows whether the address is active or not.

NOTE: the full details of the address highlighted in this block will be displayed in the Delivery Address block (see section 3.3).

3.5. Catalogue Request block

Catalogue Request		Accept Request

This allows you to generate a catalogue request against a customer.

Field	Description
Catalogue Request <2 fields>	F9 List Values is available and will enable you to find the valid list of catalogues to choose from.
Accept Request button	Once the catalogue has been entered, click on the Accept Request button, which will action the request. At this point, the code will be removed from the Catalogue Request field and will be displayed to the right of the Accept Request button as confirmation. This information will only be displayed whilst the screen is still on the same customer – as soon as you exit, or change the customer, this information will disappear.

3.6. Last Mailed information

If a customer has been mailed previously, this information will appear on screen:

E	ījā Š	HSON - Cu	istomer Addr	ess Maintenance v8.1.1.	.17 🗘	0000000000000000				
		Code BF4900			[Last mailed: PLIST1 (08-FEB				
		Postcode	HP4 2DH			Phone 1 011	1 111 111			
		Name	MR	FRED		Phone 2				

No information will appear if the customer has not been mailed previously.

4 HOME SHOPPING ORDER MAINTENANCE

This section describes processes that need to be run during the overnight routines, housekeeping routines and query screens.

4.1. HS0C – Create Home Shopping Despatch Notes

cins	HSOC - Create Home S	hopping Order Des	patch N	Votes v8.1.1	2 20000000000		≚×
	Stock Location	LE1WHS	LEGAL	. ENTITY ON	IE WAREHOUS	EX	
	Stock Type	GENERAL-STK					
	Order ID	0					
	Customer Type	%					
	Customer Code	%					
	Delivery Date	16-JAN-2012					
	Product	%	%		%		
	Colour	%					
	Shipment Type	3-ROAD					
	Delivery Type	CIF					
	Ranks in the Range:	0 -> 9					
		<u></u> K		Apply	Cancel		

This screen is used to create Home Shopping despatch notes. Typically, this program is queued up to run overnight, although it can also be run during the day if required.

Most of the parameters in this screen will be populated already using defaults set up in HS9A Master Control Table. However, they can all be changed; F9 List Values is available on the majority of the fields.

The default is to run the program for all LIVE orders in HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry. This is done by entering a zero in the Order ID field (as shown in the screenshot). It can be also be run for an individual order number by entering the specific ID in the same field.

4.2. HS0G – Complete Despatches

This routine completes the despatches and must be queued up to run overnight straight after HS0C Create Home Shopping Despatch Notes.

If the HS0C program is run during the day, HS0G Complete Despatches must also be run during the day.





If the tickbox against Send Payments for charging and activate Gift Cards is ticked, gift cards are activated and loaded prior to EFT charges being submitted.

In V8.1, orders with zero value payment lines are now included.

4.3. HS0H – History of Catalogue Requests

9														
	A/c Ref	Catalogue C	ode Standard Comment	User ID or Additional Comments	Date Requested	Date Actioned								
	BF4902	CATREQ	CATALOGUE CODE	NEA	15-FEB-2011 16:19	15-FEB-2011								
	BF4902	B123	WEB SITE REFERRAL	NEA	08-FEB-2011 11:08	08-FEB-2011								
	JD0003	CATREQ	CATALOGUE CODE	JD	23-DEC-2011 11:35	23-DEC-2011								
	BF4701	CATREQ	CATALOGUE CODE	JR	09-JUL-2011 11:22	09-JUL-2011								
	AA0469	REN001	RENTAL MAILING NUMBER 1	NS	08-JUL-2011 12:11	08-JUL-2011								
	BF4724	PLIST1	THIS CUSTOMER HAS BEEN SENT PLIST1		13-JAN-2012 00:00	13-JAN-2012								
	BF4929	PLIST1	THIS CUSTOMER HAS BEEN SENT PLIST1		03-NOV-2011 00:00	03-NOV-2011								
	054020	DI IOT1	THIS CHRYDMED HAS BEEN CENT DERT4		02 NOV 2011 00:00	02 NOV 2011								

This shows the history of catalogue requests by account reference. All fields can be queried except for Standard Comment. The User ID and Additional Comments fields are case sensitive. The Date Requested field is made up of the date and the time. If you want to search for a specific date but don't know the time, % must be entered at the end directly after the e.g. 06-DEC-2011%. If you want to search for a specific date and time, % must be entered in between the 2 elements e.g. 06-DEC-2011%00:00.

4.4. HS7C – Held Order Release

This screen is used to manage underpaid and held orders. Two tabs are available, relating to each option.

When you first enter HS7C, a pop up window may appear asking you to confirm the Home Shopping Location, the Home Shopping Warehouse and if the Customer is present or not. This window is actually HS0I Home Shopping Defaults.

📾 HS0I - Home Shopping Defaults v8.1.1.3 (2000)200000 🗹 🗙
Home Shopping Location RS0094
Home Shopping Warehouse WHS557
Customer Present N
QK Cancel

Complete the details as required and click on OK. You will then be taken to the main HS7C form showing the Underpaid tab:

C

PROI

4.4.1. Underpaid Tab

F12 Execute Query and all orders (non-EFT) that have been underpaid, will appear.

Typically, this screen will be used to query underpaid orders of a certain state e.g. find all orders put onto the system in %-APR-2008, where the Auth/Unauth is set as NONE. This will return all orders from April where there are no payments received.

E	ns HS7C	Held Order Re	lease v8.1	.1.11 0000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000		00000000	*********	**********		000000000	2002	2000	≚×
ſ	Underpaid	Held												
	Sales ID	Received	A/c ref	First Name	Surname	Town	Post Code	Phone	Total Value	Total Paid	Auth/Unauth	Rel?	Cncl?	
	10421	09-AUG-2000	AA0026	ROBERT	ALLAN	HITCHIN	SG5 4RG	1	127.06	0.00	NONE			
	10508	06-SEP-2000	AA0039	GEORGE	GILES	NEWBURY	RG20 4SX	1	89.67	0.00	UNAUTH			
	10552	25-SEP-2000	AA0065	NICK	HALE	EXMOUTH	EX8 2SN	1	196.47	160.48	AUTH			
	10557	26-SEP-2000	AA0042	LAUREN	HUNT	EXETER	EX4 3QR	1	38.49	0.00	NONE			
	10507	06 OOT 2000	440000	141/E	LEWIC .	немен немост	UDD OND	04000 0706400		0.00	NONE			2 °

Field	Description							
Sales ID	These fields are for information purposes only; they can							
Received	be queried.							
A/C ref								
First Name	These fields are for information purposes only; they							
Surname	cannot be queried.							
Town								
Post Code	This field is for information purposes only; it can be							
Phone	queried.							
Total Value	These fields are for information purposes only; they							
Total Paid	cannot be queried.							
Auth/Unauth	 This field shows the state of the payment and is for information purposes only; it can be queried. There are 4 valid states: NONE – this means that no payment has been received UNAUTH – this means that payment has been received, but it has not yet been authorised e.g. 							
	 AUTH – this means that some payment has been received, but there is not enough payment to be able to release the order BOTH – this is a mixture of auth and unauth e.g. there may be enough money to cover the order, but some of it is not authorised. 							
Rel?	This will be blank on entering this screen, but will be ticked at the point the order is released.							
Cncl?	This will be blank on entering this screen, but will be ticked at the point the order is cancelled.							
Payment button	Clicking this button enables you to obtain more payment from the customer via EFT.							
Release button	Clicking this button releases the despatch regardless of underpayment. The Rel? box will be ticked as soon as the release has been confirmed.							
Cancel Order button	Clicking on this button will cancel the balance of the order. The Cncl? box will be ticked as soon as the cancellation has been confirmed							

PROLOGIO

4.4.2. Held Order tab

This tab shows the following information:

- All held orders in a state of PREP for a bad customer, where the Prevent Live Orders for Bad Customers radio button in HS9A Master Control Table is set to YES
- All held orders without a despatch in a state of PREP for a bad customer where the Prevent Allocation of Stock for Bad Customers tickbox in the Master Control Table is ticked
- All held orders with a despatch in a state of PREP for a bad customer where the Prevent Orders Being Picked for Bad Customers tickbox in the Master Control Table is ticked

Underpaid Held									
Held Order State Received A/c re	If First Name Sumame Town Post Code Phone Curr Order Value Pay Method Payment Reason								
Field	Description								
Held	This field is for information purposes only; it can be								
	queried. Typically, this field will be blank, but if the order								
	to B.								
Order	These fields are for information purposes only; they can								
State	be queried.								
Received									
A/C Ref									
First Name	These fields are for information purposes only; they								
Surname	cannot be queried.								
Town									
Post	These fields are for information purposes only; they can								
Phone	be queried.								
Curr	This field is for information purposes only; it can be queried. This is the currency of the order.								
Order Value	This field is for information purposes only; it can be queried.								
Pay Method	These fields are for information purposes only; they								
Payment	cannot be queried.								
Reason									
Comments button	This button will display a pop-up window showing all of the customer's comments and order comments								
	combined. The order comments will be displayed prior to								
Delesse hautter	the customer's comments.								
Release button	I his button releases the despatch regardless of undernayment. The Rel? box will be ticked as soon as								
	the release has been confirmed.								
Cancel Order button	This button will cancel the balance of the order. The								
	Cncl? box will be ticked as soon as the cancellation has								
	been confirmed								
History button	I his button will open up the Order History form for the								
	History screen will return you to the Held Orders screen.								

The held orders will not be sent for EFT authorisation until the order has been released through this screen. Once an order has been released for processing, the PREP despatch will trigger full authorisation and the normal payment controls will apply to the order and despatch.

Once the order has been completed, the housekeeping routine will reset the held flag state back to NULL to ensure that any further processing that re-opens the order, must go back through Bad Guy status controls where applicable.

4.5. HS7F – Cheque Payments

This screen shows all the cheques that need to be refunded.

- Find the relevant Order Number and enter the cheque number in the Cheque Reference box
- Tick the Cheque raised tickbox
- F10 Commit; the relevant row will then be removed from the screen.

cims	HS7F - Chequ	ue Payments v8	8.1.1.2 (2000)	•••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••			έ×
	Order Number	Return ID	Date of Return	Refund Amount	Cheque Reference	Cheque Raised	
	16511	11322	28-FEB-2011	29.95			
	16485	11315	15-FEB-2011	29.95			
	16493	11317	15-FEB-2011	37.39			
	16483	11314	15-FEB-2011	99.85			
	16470	11010	11 EED 2011	04.40			

4.6. HS7G – Despatch Maintenance

When a Home Shopping despatch has been created, it cannot be amended within module DI Distribution and Invoicing. Changes must be made in HS7G Despatch Maintenance.

NOTE: the screen can only be used to reduce the despatch quantities. If more is required, a new order will need to be raised.

- F11 Enter Query, enter the relevant information to find the despatch and F12 Execute Query
- Reduce the quantity; the total figures at the bottom of the screen will change accordingly



Pick ID Order ID Desp ID Product Fit Colour S1 S2 S3 S4 100006890 12399 10001174 AW04 6300 HE 103 - ARCTC 1 -	pos HS7G-I	Despatch Mai	ntenance vi	3.1.1.12 🔅			200			2000	2002	200 200		200 200							997 <u>-</u>
100006890 12399 10001174 AVV04 6300 HE 103 - ARCTIC 1 - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I I - I <td>Pick ID</td> <td>Order ID</td> <td>Desp ID</td> <td>Product</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>Fit</td> <td>Colour</td> <td></td> <td>S1</td> <td>S2</td> <td>83</td> <td>S4</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	Pick ID	Order ID	Desp ID	Product			Fit	Colour		S1	S2	83	S4								
100006890 12399 10001174 AVV04 6289 WS 621 - PEBELE 1 <td>10000689</td> <td>0 12399</td> <td>100011</td> <td>74 AW04</td> <td>6300</td> <td>HE 103</td> <td>-</td> <td>ARCTIC</td> <td></td> <td>1</td> <td></td> <td>P</td>	10000689	0 12399	100011	74 AW04	6300	HE 103	-	ARCTIC		1											P
100006890 1239 10001174 AV04 6289 WS 621 - MOSS GREEN 1	10000689	0 12399	100011	74 AW04	6289	WS 621	-	PEBBLE				1									
100007105 12442 10001203 SU03 SSCX 001 - LOGAN - - 2 - - - - - - - - - - - - - 2 -	10000689	0 12399	100011	74 AVV04	6289	WS 621	-	MOSS GREEN	1	1											
100007105 12442 10001203 SU03 SSCX 001 - LOGAN I I Q I Q I	10000710	5 12442	100012	03 SU03	SSCX	001	-	LOGAN							2						
100012011 13923 10002944 0001 NDA1 0001 - RED 3 0	10000710	5 12442	100012	03 SU03	SSCX	001	-	LOGAN						2							
100012011 13923 10002944 0001 001 0 RED 0 <td< td=""><td>10001201</td><td>1 13923</td><td>100029</td><td>44 0001</td><td>NDA1</td><td>0001</td><td>-</td><td>RED</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td>3</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>	10001201	1 13923	100029	44 0001	NDA1	0001	-	RED				3									
100012019 13931 10002945 0001 NDA1 0006 - BLACK 1 - 1 -	10001201	1 13923	100029	44 0001	NDA1	0001	-	RED					2								
100012019 13931 10002945 0001 NDA1 0005 - BLACK 1 - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I - I I - I	10001201	9 13931	100029	45 0001	NDA1	0006	-	BLACK				1									
100013796 14267 10003271 SU03 SSCX 001 NAVY 1	10001201	9 13931	100029	45 0001	NDA1	0005	-	BLACK		1											
100018730 15072 10004131 001 NDA1 0004 SML BLACK 3 10 I	10001379	6 14267	100032	71 SU03	SSCX	001	-	NAVY				1									
100020133 15438 10004458 S204 2405 24052 - BLACK 2 -	10001873	0 15072	100041	31 0001	NDA1	0004	SML	BLACK			3	10									
100020138 15438 10004460 S204 2405 24052 - CHARCOAL 2 0	10002013	3 15436	100044	58 SZ04	2405	24052	-	BLACK		2											
100020174 15456 10004474 S204 2405 24052 - BLACK 1	10002013	8 15438	100044	60 SZ04	2405	24052	-	CHARCOAL		2											
100020366 1552 10004540 2204 2401 2407D - BLACK 1 - - - - - - - - - - 1 - - - - - - - 1 -	10002017	4 15456	100044	74 SZ04	2405	24052	-	BLACK				1	1	1	1	1	1				
100020594 15615 10004634 SZ04 2405 24052 A BLACK I	10002036	6 15525	100045	40 SZ04	2401	24017D	-	BLACK		1											
100020595 15613 10004632 SU03 SSCX 006 - GREEN 1 -	10002059	4 15615	100046	34 SZ04	2405	24052	A	BLACK				1									
100020599 15611 10004630 SU03 SSCX 001 - LOGAN	10002059	5 15613	100046	32 SU03	SSCX	006	-	GREEN		1											
Image: Constraint of the	10002059	9 15611	100046	30 SU03	SSCX	001	-	LOGAN							4						
Total Oty S1 S2 S3 S4 Total on Pick List 9 3 1 3 2 0									6	(D
Offy S1 S2 S3 S4 Total on Pick List 9 3 1 3 2 0 <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>т</td> <td>otal</td> <td></td>								т	otal												
Total on Pick List 9 3 1 3 2 0								G	ity	S1	S2	S3	S4								
Total City S1 S2 S3 S4 Total on Denatch Notes 2 1 2 2 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0							Tota	l on Pick List 🛛	9	3	1	3	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Oty S1 S2 S3 S4								т	otal												
Total on Denatch Notes 0 2 1 2 2 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0								G	ty	S1	S2	S3	S4								
						Tot	al on D	epatch Notes	9	3	1	3	2	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

5 CUSTOMER MANAGEMENT

5.1. NA0S – Home Shopping Customer Lists

This screen is used to create lists of customers for mailing purposes and can be done either manually or by importing a list (compiled using SQL or by using a rented list).

cim	\$ NAOS-H	ome Shopping Cu	istomer Lists v8	8.1.1.4 (2000)				०००००० ≚ ज ×
	List ID	List Description			LIST	Dated	Entered By	
	Code/ Category	Rented	Title	Name	Surname	Address		
						-		
	Create	Mailing List			Import Mailing List		E	rogress Points

5.1.1. Manually creating a list

- Click on the Create Mailing List button; the List ID field will be automatically populated at this point and the cursor moved to the Code field
- F9 List Values to find the relevant customer and continue adding customers as required. All the other fields will be populated automatically
- F10 Commit

5.1.2. Importing a list

 Click on the Import Mailing List button. This will take you into a separate popup window and will enable you to find the list file that has been previously created

After choosing the particular list, the information will be imported into CIMS. If the list contains valid location short codes, the entire list will be brought in and displayed in the main items block. The List ID field will be completed automatically in the system.

If the list contains some invalid location short codes, the errors will be written to the file name .err in the same directory from where the list was being imported. Duplicates are included as errors.

If you choose to import a file when a List ID is already showing in the top block, you will be given the choice as to whether you wish to import the list into the current list or to create a new list. If you choose to import into the current list, duplicates will be checked for.

5.1.3. Adding Progress Points

When you are happy with the list, you can then click on the Progress Point button (greyed out in the screenshot). This allows you to do one of two things:

- You can attach a particular progress point, (e.g. a catalogue reference), to all the customers in a specific list
- You can mark a particular progress point held against all the customers within the list as having been actioned. This would be done for example, when the mail shot has been completed and you want to show that this customer has been sent a particular catalogue.

To view the progress points that have been attached to a customer, you can use NAOP Customer Loyalty Maintenance. Raise a query to find the customer and then use the Contact Hist button at the bottom of the screen. This will bring back all the progress points, along with any additional comments that have been entered against the customer.

5.2. NA7B – POS Duplicates

When this is used, it suggests which customers are duplicates and which are not. It can be done across all customers or for a particular group of customers by using a customer list (see section 5.1).

NOTE: if the customer database is large, it is not advisable to do this across all customers, as it may take a long time and will then be difficult to manage in the next stage of the process.

Duplicates are determined by looking at the surname and the postcode. If the surname, after having all vowels and double letters removed, and the postcode are the same, then the record will be marked as a duplicate.

Examples

- DAVIES and DAVIS both living at RG20 0LX these would be marked as duplicates.
- DAVIES and DAVIS with one living at HP4 2DH and the other living at RG20 0LX this would not be a duplicate.
- SHEPHEARD and SHEPHERD both living at HP4 3PA these would be marked as duplicates.

NOTE: only one suggested merge can be worked on at any one time.

5.3. NA7C – Merge POS Duplicates (Mark)

This screen enables the user to view the results of NA7B POS Duplicates.

🕬 NA7C - Merge	e POS Duplic	ates (Mark) v8.1.1	1.5 000000000000000000000000000000000000					
Order By								
Duplicate Cus	stomer M	lerge						
Code	Title	First Name	Surname	R	Stmt	Address Type		Address
							-	
							O	
Merge Code	Title	First Name	Surname	R	Stmt	Address Type		Address
				Ē				
					Clea	r		

The top block of the Duplicate tab shows the perceived parent of the duplicate. The second block shows all the records that are perceived to be duplicates of that parent.

Each of the duplicates will be shown as if each one were the parent record.

Example

There are 3 records, which are perceived to be the same: R.DAVIES, R.DAVIS and RJ DAVIS, all of whom live at the postcode HP4 2DH. In this instance there will be 3 header records in the top block:

- Header record R.DAVIES with items R.DAVIS and RJ DAVIS
- Header record R.DAVIS with items R.DAVIES and RJ DAVIS
- Header record RJ DAVIS with items R.DAVIS and R.DAVIES.

This gives you the opportunity to decide which record you want to keep and which record/s you want to remove. For example, if you choose to merge record 2 then you will keep R.DAVIS and all sales/returns etc. belonging to R.DAVIES or RJ DAVIS will belong to R.DAVIS; R.DAVIES and RJ DAVIS will be removed from the database. This removal happens when NA7D Merge POS Duplicates (Action) is used.

The records that require merging should have the Merge tickbox ticked in the bottom block. Once a record is marked as a merged record, it can no longer be merged with any other record, neither can it be used as a merge parent.

If required, you can use the Customer tab to view all of the POS customers and decide for yourself the ones that are duplicates. Raising a query in the top block of the Customer's tab will show all of the customers as shown in NAOP Customer Loyalty Maintenance; the same information appears in the bottom block and you can pick records that need to be merged.

Example

A customer rings to place an order and thinks that they are on the customer database twice e.g. as N SHEPHEARD and N SHEPHERD. In this case, you should go into the Customer tab, query on SHEPHEARD in the top block and then go to the bottom block and query on SHEPHERD. You can then merge the two records together.

As you build up the customers that are to be merged, you can view this list by using the Merge tab.

5.4. NA7D – Merge POS Duplicates (Action)

This screen actions the duplicates. It should be set to run overnight, when nothing else is running and preferably immediately after the export has run. It should not be run during the day, as if a particular customer has been identified as requiring to be merged and the merge happens at the same time as they happen to be placing an order, you could end up with an order on the system that does not tie up with the customer records.

cims	NA7D - Merge POS Du	uplicates (Action) v8.1.1.2 🖂	≚ ⊼ ×
	Warning : This be set to run wi	program should hen the system	l only ever is not busy.	
	<u></u> K	Apply	<u>C</u> ancel	

It takes all the records that can be viewed in the merge section of NA7C Merge POS Duplicates (Action) and updates all relevant tables so that the merged customer now shows as the 'chosen' customer. For example, if customer A was to be merged with customer B and customer A had sales orders/despatches/returns etc on the system, all of these would be updated to show that they are now for customer B. Customer A would be deleted from the system.

PRC



6.1. HS7A – Amend Sales Order Delivery Dates

This screen is used to change delivery dates for an order or change dates for back orders.

🗰 HS7A - Amend Sales Order Delive	ery Dates v8.1.1.1 - 000000000 🗹 🗙
	Docket
Purchase Order/Docket Number	
Existing Delivery Date	
New Delivery Date	
Product	% % %
Customer Category	
Customer Type	
Customer Code	
Update Mail Order Orders	
Update e-Commerce Orders	
Update Stock Orders	
Update Forward Orders	
Update Repeat Orders	_
Update Part-Despatched Orders	
OK	Apply Cancel

• Complete the screen as required, using wildcards where necessary.

6.2. HS7B – Home Shopping Order Amendment

This screen is used to make changes to LIVE Home Shopping Orders. If the business is utilising the Channel Management software, this screen will take channels into account depending on the channel calculation that is in place; global or warehouse level.

When you first enter HS7B, a pop up window will appear asking you to confirm the Home Shopping Location, the Home Shopping Warehouse and if the Customer is present or not. This window is actually HS0I Home Shopping Defaults.

Once this information has been accepted, it will not be required again during the login session.

📾 HS0I - Home Shopping Defaults v8.1.1.3 २००००००००० 🗹 🗙
Home Shopping Location RS0094
Home Shopping Warehouse WHS557
Customer Present N
QK Cancel



The following screen will appear:

Cost HS7B - Hor	ne Shopping Order A	Amendment v	8.1.1.51 0000			0000000					≚ ज ×
Special Order A/c ref	⊖ Yes @ No		S: Shop a	ales ID and Till		Agen	t			Comm %	
Postcode Zip Code Surname			First Tele	Name E-mail ephone		Desp Ca N	oatch Requirem Irrier otes	ients A	llow Partial De	livery 🗌 Total Weight	00
Delivery Ref Deliver To		Pos	stcode	Zip Code		Gift V	Vrap 🗌 Com	ments			
Cat. Source		Rank	5	Total Qty	0	Interr	nal Comments				_
Received Delivery State Order Source Ignore	16-JAN-2012 10:51 16-JAN-2012 LIVE Print Underpayments	Type Reference Price List Exch. Rate	Mail Order	Value Disc % Disc Code Other Chg Total to Pay	.00	Print	Confirmation	Payment	Barcode /	Ref. Status	
Items Qtys		Colour	Fit	Description	Ticket Price	Discount %	Sell Price	Discount Code	Promotion	Promo Descrip	
Group	Amond Price										
Cancel Item										D	
Stock/FTP		comments	Copy Point	s <u>S</u> undries	⊻ouchers]	Un	pick All	PICK-> PR	PREP -> PICK	

- F11 Enter Query and enter the relevant information (e.g. postcode, name, sales ID etc.) to find the order you wish to amend
- F12 Execute Query

The following sections describe the actions that can be taken.

6.2.1. Amend Price

This allows you to change the price of the item.

 Click on the Amend Price button in the Items block; the following screen will be displayed:

Price Change DODDDDDDDDDDDDDDDD
Old Price 24.95
New Price
Discount Code
<u>Q</u> K <u>C</u> ancel

- In the New Price field, enter the new price
- F9 List Values on the Discount Code field and select

NOTE: discounts cannot be applied to a gift card purchase.

6.2.2. Cancel Item

This allows you to cancel an item.

Click on the Cancel Items button in the Items block; the following screen will appear:

cim	Cancellation Code	
С	ancellation Code 📃	
	<u>0</u> K	Cancel

- F9 List Values and select
- Click on OK and the item will be deleted.

6.2.3. Further Payment

If products are added to an order, further payments can be collected.

• Click on the **Payment** button

	value	08.01		
	Disc %	.00		
	Disc Code			Barcode / F
0	Other Chg	3.95	Print Confirmation Pay	mont
	Total to Pay	72.56		

The payments window will open to allow further payments to be collected in the same way as was done originally. Customers can also pay using a gift card.

6.2.4. Delivery button

This allows you to change the delivery address.

- Click on the **Delivery** button at the bottom of the screen
- The following pop up window will appear; this has been added in V8.1 as part of the Buy & Collect process:

cims	Delivery Typ	pe (ACAAAAA)	<
	Custom Sto	ner O ore 🦲	
	<u>o</u> k	Cancel	

Store – if this button is selected, a pop up window will appear showing the list of valid store collection addresses, which are ordered by the store short code. Use the \uparrow and \checkmark arrows to find the correct address and click OK; the delivery address in the header will be updated

nd %			
Reference	Name	Address	Post Code
AA0196	SMITH	PROLOGIC COMPUTER CONSULTANTS	HP4 2DH
203	BLUEWATER	UNIT 34	DA9 4TH
265	OXFORD STREET	136 OXFORD STREET	NIA(1 3RD

Customer – if this button is selected, you will be shown a list of customer addresses or will be taken to HS0N Customer Address Maintenance where a new customer delivery address can be created

• If HS0N Customer Address Maintenance has opened, click on the **Delivery** radio button:

Delivery O Statement	Customer And Delivery	Delivery	Cancel
Address		Phone	Active
AA0003 MR L KNIGHT 13 BRIDGE	END BEDFORD MK43 8LS UK	01234 888888	🗹 🦲

		000000000000000000000000000000000 ⊻ ×
	Code Postcode Name Surname Address	B67 5EH
ment 🔽	T	
aress 🗌	Town	
omer 🔽	County	
aress	Country	
ank 5	Zip	
	Phone 1	
	Phone 2	
	Comments	
	Gifting	
	Active	2
lia		

Postcode – enter the postcode of the delivery address; F9 List Values and select the relevant address. Complete other details as required e.g. **Phone 1**

Gifting – as the name and address are different, this tickbox will be automatically ticked. This means that certain information will be omitted from the delivery documentation enclosed with the goods. However the tickbox can be un-ticked if required

Active - leave the tickbox ticked

F10 Commit

Press the **Delivery** button



		Code 0001AA
01234 88888	38	Postcode B67 5EH
e 2		Name MISS S
àl 1		Sumame KNIGHT
il 2		Address 196 LIGHTWOODS HILL
il 3		
tive 🔽	Statement 🔽	State 1
are 🗍	Invalid Address	Town SMETHWICK
nail	Bad Customer	County SANDWELL
fail 🔽	Vanity Address	Country
PR HOME SHOP	Rank 5	Zip
unt		Phone 1 0
		Phone 2
	_	Comments
	_	
	Media	Active IV
	Comments	
C	Cancel	
Delivery		
Delivery		
Delivery	Active	
Phone UK 01234 88	Active	
Delivery		

• You will be taken back to HS7M Home Shopping Order Amendment where the delivery address details will have changed:

6.2.5. Sundries button

This button is used to add additional sundries to an order. Existing sundries can be removed if they have not been paid for e.g. the order has failed authorisation for some reason and therefore hasn't gone as far as the pick/despatch stage.

The sundry code selected as the default Gift Card Sundry Code in HS9A Master Control Table cannot be added as a sundry cost in this screen

6.2.6. Vouchers

Clicking on the button will display information about the promotional vouchers if any exist against the order. The information shown will be the voucher number, the barcode (scrambled if required by the barcode format) and the voucher name.

ciri	is concernence					
	Voucher Number	Barcode		Name		
	10107		PRO00YC4	25PCOFF		
						1
						12
					<u>o</u> k	

6.2.7. Unpick All

This button is no longer required and should be ignored.

C

 \mathbf{P}

6.2.8. Pick -> Prep

If you have a pick despatch note outstanding without a pick note raised against it, you might want to allocate further goods against the order or change order details. You will need to set the order back to PREP and the Pick -> Prep button is used for this purpose.

This will prevent the warehouse from starting to process the order until you have completed your amendments. If the order has already started to be picked in the warehouse, this button will not be available and so no further changes can be made.

6.2.9. **Prep -> Pick**

Once the changes have been made, the order can be set back to PICK using the Prep -> Pick button.

Inpick All	PĮCK-> PR	PREP -> PICK

 \mathbf{R}

7 OTHER PROCESSING



7.1. HS0E – Order History Query

This screen is used to check the status of the Home Shopping orders within the system. There are a number of different views that can be seen by using the tabs along the top of the screen. The first 10 fields are identical on each view – Customer, Order, Item, Special Order tickbox, Product Code, Colour, Fit and Total. The remaining columns differ depending on the tab that is chosen.

The first screen that appears is the Customer tab.

C

- The screen is automatically in query mode with default settings against the tickboxes at the bottom of the screen. Enter information to find the specific order and press F12 Execute Query
- If the row is an auto entry item, (promotional item), it will be highlighted in green in a similar way to the bottom block of HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry:

AR0200	10320	P	1.1	2003	URRU	OFTI	DLAUN	r-	1	14-DEC-2010	UNIDISOD	DAGEWEINT FLAT/S	omiin	
AA0208	16309	1		SU03	SSCX	001	NAVY	-	2	10-DEC-2010	HP19 0WJ	310 HIGH ST	WILLIAMS	
AA0208	16309	2		SU03	SSCX	006	GREEN	-	1	10-DEC-2010	HP19 0WJ	310 HIGH ST	WILLIAMS	
AA0208	16310	1		SI 103	SSCX	001	NAVY	-	2	10-DEC-2010	HP19 MACL	310 HIGH ST	VALLEAMS	

This screen can be accessed from the Order History button in HS0D Returns (see section 8.1). By default, only those rows relating to the sales order ID specified in HS0D Returns will be displayed; the tickboxes in the bottom block will be set as follows:

Area	Tickbox Settings
Sales Order State	Cancelled – un-ticked
	Done/Dead – ticked
	Live – ticked
	Prep – ticked
Despatch State	Part – ticked
	Done/Dead – ticked

Area	Tickbox Settings
	None – ticked
Order Type	Home Shopping – ticked
	Special Order – ticked

The different tabs are explained in the following table:

Tab	Details								
Orders	This shows details of the order i.e. Date, Currency, Unit Price, Total Price, Reference, Header State, Despatch State, Order User ID, Last Updated Date, Last Updated User ID and Product Description.								
Detail	This shows the progress detail of the order i.e. Prep, Pick, Pack, Invoice, Docket State, Return Quantity and Return Total Value. All the fields are visible on one screen. The following table explains the Prep. Pick, Pack and Invoice fields:								
	Field	Description							
	Prep	This is the total quantity of the product/colour/fit currently allocated to a despatch note with a state of PREP. A PREP despatch note usually denotes that the goods have not yet been picked, but have been reserved for that customer.							
	Pick	This is the total quantity of the product/colour/fit currently allocated to a despatch note with a state of PICK. A PICK despatch note usually denotes that the goods are about to be picked or are in the process of being picked							
	Pack	This is the total quantity of the product/colour/fit currently allocated to a despatch note with a state of SEND. A SEND despatch note usually denotes that the goods have been picked, but have not yet been despatched.							
	Invoice	This is the total quantity of the product/colour/fit that has been invoiced. This means that the Despatch Note has been confirmed and the goods have been sent to the customer.							
	If you double click on any of these columns, a pop up win appear showing further information on the despatches that been created:								
	invoice Despa D ID 10005	Optimization v8.2.1.6 Optimization v8.2.1.6 tch Cust Del. Optimization Optimization							
Quantities	This show	vs the quantities by size.							

The buttons are explained in the following table:

Tab	Details
Payments	This shows the method of payment used.
Comment	This shows any comments that have been applied to the order.
Gift Cards	If applicable, this shows the gift card number attached to the order.
Sundries	This shows any sundry cost details that have been applied to all orders for that customer.
Vouchers	If applicable, this displays a pop up window showing all of the promotional vouchers attached to the order.

C

PRO

7.2. HS00 – Outstanding Orders Pending Fulfilment

This screen displays all LIVE home shopping orders where there is an outstanding despatch in a state of PREP or PICK. It is a query screen only; no records can be updated, created or deleted in this screen.

NOTE: only one despatch can be done against an order at any one time.

E	🔊 អន០០	- Outstandi	ing Orders Pen	ding Fulfilmen	t v8.1.1.	3 0000000000000000			***********						>>>> ⊻ ×
				Received							Despatch	On			
	Order	A/c Ref	Customer	Date	Time	E-mail	Delivery		Payment	Unauth	State	Pick	Units	Value	
	16762	BF4724	MRS JULIA ST	05-JAN-2012	16:21		RMRFC	1ST CLASS RECORI	C		PREP			2	57.35 📥
	16765	BF4950	MR D HOME S	11-JAN-2012	15:31		UNKNOWN	UNKNOWN TYPE	CASH SALE		PICK	Р		1	16.19

Field	Description
Order	This is the unique CIMS order number.
A/c Ref	This is the customer's Short code.
Customer	This shows the customer's title, first name and surname separated by spaces but concatenated in this single column.
Received Date	This is the date on which the initial order was placed and is taken from the order header; the oldest will be shown first. The format is DD-MON-YY.
Time	This is the time when the initial order was placed and is taken from the order header. The format is HH:MM.
E-Mail	This is the primary email address of customer as picked up from HS0N Customer Address Maintenance.
The previous fields are fixed on screen – t	he following fields are shown on the scroll bar.
Delivery	 A delivery code can be derived in one of two ways: Where carrier validation is being used Where superior are linked to a delivery cost.
	 Where sundries are linked to a delivery cost through the sundry type e.g. Next Day Delivery
	If carrier validation is being used, each order will have a single sundry code linked to a carrier and this will be delivery method for the order.
	If carrier validation is not being used, a check will be performed to determine if sundry codes have been defined as sundry services e.g. Next Day Delivery. If this information is found, it will be shown as the delivery method. As it is possible to have more than one sundry service per order, they will all be shown in the field, separated by commas.
	If no carrier service or sundry service can be found against the order, the words UNKNOWN TYPE will be displayed.
Delivery description (no heading)	If the code is populated with something other than UNKNOWN TYPE, this field will show the description of the delivery code, assuming that one has been defined. This field cannot be queried.
Payment	This shows the payment method of the order. If the field is blank, this means that there is no authorised payment (see the following field Unauth).

Field	Description
	Unauthorised payments are defined as all unauthorised payments and any authorised EFT payments that have not yet passed the CSC/AVS/Fraud prevention checks.
	If multiple payment methods have been used, they will be listed. In the following example, the payment is made up of CHEQUE SALE and CREDIT NOTE REDEEMED:
Unauth	As unauthorised payments do not show in the payments column, there is still a requirement to show any payments that are under review. This will be denoted by the letter R.
	If the payment is authorised, this field will be blank.
Despatch State	This is the state of the despatch and will either be PREP, PICK or PACK.
On Pick	The valid values for this field are blank and P. If this field is set to P, it means that the order is on a pick list i.e. a pick note has been created for the despatch. Nothing else can be done on this item as it is 'frozen' on CIMS.
Units	This is the net quantity of items still to be despatched. It will exclude any cancelled items from the ordered quantity. The field cannot be queried.
Value	This is the net base currency order value of items, including sundries, still to be despatched.
Returns	This shows the quantity of items being returned. This is no distinction between those items returned for replacement, exchange, refund or credit.
Notes	This tickbox denotes whether there are any Delivery Notes and/or Gift Comments against the order. If notes exist, the letter Y will displayed; if no notes exist, the column will be blank.
	This field can be queried meaning that the it will be easy to return despatches either with or without comments.
Delivery Notes	If any despatch requirement notes are entered against the order, these will appear in this column.
Gift Comments	If any gift comments have been entered on the order for entry on a gift tag, they will appear in this field.
Order Entry Screen button	Clicking on this button will open the HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry screen with the details of the specific order highlighted. If HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry, an error will be displayed saying that the form is already open; the original instance of the screen will need to be closed before accessing the screen using this button.
Comments button	Clicking on this button opens a new window showing

7.3. HS0B – Stock/FTS Query

This screen has 3 tabs:

- Stock this shows the stock position by product option
- FTS/FTP this shows FTS (Free to Sell) information i.e. stock in the warehouse that is available for ordering, and FTP (Free to Promise) information i.e. stock on order due to be delivered that is available for ordering
- Channel this shows the channel stock position. The location field will only be populated if the channel calculation is being done down to warehouse level. If not, then the location field will be blank. NOTE: if channel is being calculated at a global level, rather than at a warehouse level, the warehouse cannot be queried in the Location field

The following screenshot shows the Channel tab:

ł	inds Ha	608 - St	ock/FTS	Query v8.1.1.7										 	 	 	 eee	×
	Stoc	k F	rs/FTP	Channel														
	Produc	:t		Description	Colour	Fit	Location	Channel	Total	S1	82	83	S4					
	0001	NDA1	0004	TROUSERS	BLACK	SML		MAIL ORDER	2104	531	530	511	532					
	0001	NDA1	0004	TROUSERS	BLACK	SML		RETAIL	5148	1253	1301	1285	1309					
	0001	NDA1	0004	TROUSERS	BLACK	STD		RETAIL	4563	1057	1119	1166	1221					
	0001	NDA1	0004	TROUSERS	BLACK	STD		ECOMMERCE	160	40	40	40	40					
	0001	NDA1	0004	TDOLIEEDE	PLACK	etd.		MAIL ODDED	1747	431	440	436	440					

Week 0000 is always the current week and then subsequent weeks are shown.

7.4. HS0P – Customer Collection in Store

This screen has been added in V8.1 as part of the Buy & Collect process. There are 2 versions of the screen. The first is ROOR which is used by store users to manage the customer collection orders. The second is HSOP, which is used by Head Office users; this has an additional button called Extend Collection that is not visible to store users using ROOR. This button allows the collection date to be changed, which can only be done by Head Office users.



The default is that the screen will display orders on the way to the store and orders that are already in the store awaiting collection. The records will be ordered by Status, Collection Date and Order Number. However a specific query can be raised to view old orders i.e. those already collected, returned or credited, by ticking the relevant tick boxes in the header.

You are not able to insert any new records or delete any existing records but you can update some of the fields. The following sections relate to the HS0P version of the screen only; a separate document is available on the complete Buy & Collect process.

7.4.1. Header block

- The Store field will default as % meaning that all stores will be displayed in the middle block.
- Check the settings against the tickboxes; these are used to filter the information that is shown in the middle block and the states relate to those shown in the Collection State field:

Despatched – this will be ticked as the default

Received - this will be ticked as the default

Collected – this will be un-ticked as the default

Returned - this will be un-ticked as the default

Credited – this will be un-ticked as the default

• Page down to the order details block

7.4.2. Order Details block

P

 Once on the order details block, F12 Execute Query to see all orders relating to the states selected in the header block. Alternatively, raise a specific query to view specific information.

All fields are display only with the exception of Collection State and Comments.

Field	Description							
Collection State	The following states are available and will relate to the tick boxes ticked in the header block:							
	• Despatched – order despatched from the warehouse but not yet received in store i.e. the despatch has been set to DONE by the warehouse. This field will turn red if the system date is greater than the despatch date on the despatch plus the Overdue in Store Days field in HS9A Master Control Table							
600 ROOR - Customer Collection In Store v8.2.1.	1							
Store %	Despatched 🔽 Received 🔽 Collected 🗌 Returned 🗂 Credited 🗂							
Collection Order Despatch C State Number ID C	ustomer Customer Post Store Order C ode Name Code Code Name Date D							
DESPATCHED 16658 10005638 B	F4926 MR ANDREW SMITH MK179PH SHOP01 MILTON KEYNES 18-AUG-2011							
	Received – order has arrived in store and the receipt has been acknowledged							
	Collected – order has been collected by the customer							
	• Returned – the customer has failed to collect the order and it has been returned to the warehouse to be credited							
	 Credited – the warehouse has received a returned collect in store order and created a WARN return. Head Office customer services will pick up this 							



Field	Description									
	If the collection date has passed, the field will turn red. A customer may request that the collection date is extended. This is not changed directly in this field but is changed using the Extend Collection button (see section 7.4.5).									
ROOR - Customer Collection In Store v8.2.1.1 3033 Store %	Despatched 🔽 Received 🖓 Collected 🗍 Returned 🗂 Credited									
Collection Order Despatch Custome State Number ID Code RECEIVED 16667 10005644 BF4926	r Customer Post Store Store Order Collection Name Code Code Name Date Date Comments MR ANDREW SMITH MK179PH SHOP01 MILTON KEYNES 24-AUG-2011									
Comments	This is a user entered field, used to add any comments associated with the collect in store order. It will also hold information if the collection date is amended.									

7.4.3. Items block

This block shows the information on the order highlighted in the Order Details block.

Field	Description					
Product (3 fields)	This is the product code.					
Web Colour	This is the colour from the website; this may or may not match the colour in CIMS depending on what settings are in place e.g. colour in CIMS could be BLK-BLACK and the web colour could be Black.					
Colour	This is the colour from CIMS.					
Fit	This is the fit of the product.					
Carton Barcode	This is the carton barcode if applicable.					
Total Qty	This shows the total number of pieces relating to the product/colour/fit.					
Size Quantities	This shows the size of the product/colour/fit ordered.					

7.4.4. Rules for changing the Collection State field

The Despatched state will appear automatically.

When the order arrives in store, the state should be changed from Despatched to Received; no other state can be selected.

When the order has been collected, the state should be changed from Received to Collected.

If the order is not collected, the state should be changed from Received to Returned.

Once the order is in a state of Collected, it can no longer be changed to any other state as the collection process is complete.

When a returned order arrives at the warehouse the state can be changed from Returned to Credited once a credit has been issued.

Once the order is in a state of Credited, it can no longer be updated to any other state; the collection process has failed and the goods have been returned to warehouse stock.

7.4.5. Extend Collection button

This button is used to change the collection date at the request of the customer; the collection date field itself in the Order Details block is non-updateable.

• Click on the button and the following pop up window will appear:

🕬 Extend Collection	000000000000000000000000000000000000000
Collection Date	
Comments 🗌]
	<u>O</u> K <u>C</u> ancel

- F9 List Values on the Collection Date field to see a calendar window from which the date can be selected
- Add a reason for the update in the Comments field
- F10 Commit

At this point, the Collection Date field in the Order Details block will be updated and the reason for the update will be automatically entered into the Comments field in the same block. If there is more than one comment, the latest one will be concatenated to the front of the existing comments with a date prefix.

NOTE: dates can only be extended on orders with a delivery state of Received.

7.5. HS0Q – Batch Buy and Collect Store Alerts

This screen has been added in V8.1 as part of the Buy & Collect process. It allows you to process despatch alerts raised for stores:

🗰 HSOQ - Batch Buy and Collect	Store Alerts v8.2.1.	1 080 ≝ ×						
Send Buy and Collect Despatch to Stores Alerts								
[<u>0</u> K	Cancel						

This process must be run after despatching has finished for the day but can be run as often as required. Each run will generate one email per store where there are sent buy and collect despatch alerts.

A separate document is available on the complete Buy & Collect process.

7.6. HS7E – Rolled Up Sales

This program is used to roll up all the home shopping order sales so that they can be used in CIMS Reporting (primarily the RMA Cube in Cube Reporting or B&M Answers in Reporting & Analytics).

cims	HS7E - Rolled up Sales v8.1.1.1 - 0000000000000000000000 🗹 🗙
	Update Home Shopping Sales Table
	Include undespatched LIVE orders 🔽
	Include despatched orders 🔽
	Current Week
	Week Code
	Note: When a week code is specified, the sales table will be rebuilt from that week back for the number of weeks specified in O9A.
	If the current week checkbox is selected and the week code is left blank or contains the current week code, then the current week's sales will be included in the sales table.
	QK Apply Cancel

The amount of weeks that are built each week is based on the No. Of Weeks To Be Recalculated For Closing Stock Calcs field in WS9A Master Control table. The program is usually run once a week after the week has ended and before the reporting programs are run, although it can also be run during the week to get a cumulative sales position of the current week.

Field	Description
Include undespatched LIVE orders	These tickboxes are used to determine the types of
Include despatched orders	despatches that will be included in the rolled up sales information.
Current Week	If you want to build a cumulative sales position for the week you are in, this tickbox should be ticked. However, this would not be ticked in the normal task set up.
Week Code	If you want to build a one-off historical week, e.g. if sales had been missed in a historical week and therefore the week needs to be recalculated, the week code should be entered in this field. F9 List Values is available. However, this would not be entered in the normal task set up.

If the channel management software is being used, the channel calculation will correctly pick up despatches, returns and sundries in relation to the channels and warehouses depending on the channel calculation that has been adopted by the business.

7.7. HS4C – Customer Letter

If there is a need to print out a customer letter, this form can be used. Various formats are available; Prologic consultancy will be able to assist you in selecting the correct format on which to base your own format.





BS4C - Customer Letter v8.1.1.5	2000000000000000000000 <u>×</u> ×
 Sales Order Return 	
Sales/Return No.	
Printer	Select Printer
Preview QK	<u>Apply</u>

This screen can be used to run the despatch note p4o_3.rep, which is printed when a despatch carton is closed. This can be used in the event that ADC has stopped working temporarily so that the despatch note can still be produced. It will be printed 6 times for international deliveries (i.e. destined for countries not belonging to the EEC) as 5 copies are needed by Customs and Excise. If the delivery is within the EEC, only one copy will be produced. As this screen allows you to pass a sales order ID or return ID to the report, which could relate to multiple despatches, the system will determine which despatch should be included according to a number of rules:

- Sales ID is passed only despatches in a state of PREP, PICK or PACK will be used. If there are no despatches in these states, the more recent despatch will be used. If more than one despatch has the same date, the one with the highest despatch number will be used
- Return ID is passed the sales ID will be derived from the return ID and this will be used to determine the relevant despatch as before

7.8. HS4E – EFT Receipt Format

If there is a need to print out a receipt either for a sales order or a return, this screen will be used. However it is unlikely that this will be done frequently.

Enter the relevant details in the screen and either preview and print from the previous screen or print directly.

8 REFUNDS, REDESPATCHES AND EXCHANGES

8.1. HS0D – Returns

The point of entry for a Home Shopping Order return is the sales order ID. The sales order ID should be shown with the returns documentation; if this documentation is missing, the ID can be found by querying on the postcode in HS0E Order History Query (see section 7.1). This screen will need to be accessed separately rather than using the Order History button because the button can only be used when a valid sales order ID has been entered.

🕬 HS0D - Returns v8.2.	1.54 0000000000000					0.000.000					≍ ≚ ×
Sales Order ID						Re	eturn IC				
Returned from/Tel.		(Mover	ment IC			 Exchange 	
Original Delivery							State	WARN	-	Credit Note	
Returned to						Pr	ice Lis	t(C Redesnatch	
Stock Type]	Shipment Type				Retu	rn Date	e []		Refund	
Reference		Delivery Type				Ģ	Quantit	у [0		
Return Type]	Holding Bin					Value	•	0.00	Entry Method:	
Internal Comments						Other C	harge	3	0.00	Product	
Return Comments						Total /	Amoun	t	0.00	Change	
Product Otys Barcode Nam	comments	Product	Fit	Colour	Bin	No	Item	Price	Total Re	turn Type	
Despatches											
Code Sund	ry Item Description					ltem P	rice	ltern Qty	ltem Amoun	t Item VAT	
											-
											-
		Rede	spatch	Erint	Order I	History	ין	⊇iftCard	-		

• F11 Enter Query; enter the sales ID and press F12 Execute Query

In V8.1, a change has been made so that the price list will now be obtained from the order (if one exists) before going to the price list attached to the country that the customer resides in. In addition, if an order being returned was originally delivered to a store as part of the Buy & Collect process, the original delivery address defaults to the customer rather than the store as the store is not applicable in this instance.

- Move to the Reference field and complete; typically, this will be the initials of the person processing the return
- Move to the Return Type field. F9 List Values and select

Entering this into the header will copy it down to the products that are being returned. If the customer is returning more than one product and the reasons for return are different, this field can be left blank with the correct codes being attached at line item level instead

- If required, Internal Comments and Return Comments can be added. These are both 200 character free text fields
- F10 Commit

At this point, a Returns ID and a Movement ID in a state of WARN will be generated for the return:
🗰 HS0D - Returns v8.2.1.54 Sales Order ID Return ID 9999999 11334 Movement ID Returned from/Tel. 0039AA 100026173 CAMPBELL State WARN -Original Delivery 0039AA CAMPBELL Returned to NGEW01 Price List SU03 NGEW01 WAREHOUSE FFR Stock Type QENERAL STR - D DOAR Date 20 CEP 2014

The Business Solution for Fashion & Lifestyle

The Gift Card button is only enabled when the order contains a gift card. As gift cards are not covered by distance selling regulations, this means that it isn't mandatory for the business to refund the value of the gift card purely because the customer has changed their mind. However, there may be circumstances where a refund of a gift card is required. If a gift card does need to be returned and the money refunded, pressing the button will display a new pop up window that will enable you to find the specific card relating to the order. A check will be made to ensure that the money being refunded matches the balance on the card, which may or may not be the same as the original amount that the card was purchased for. More information on gift cards can be found in the separate document Home Shopping – Gift Cards.

• Click on the Despatches button on the middle block:

Internal Comments							
Return Comm	Return Comments						
Product 📗	Qtys Comme	ents					
Barcode	Name	Product					
Despatche	es						

A pop up window called Fully Despatched Sales Orders for Current Customer will be displayed

• F12 Execute Query; this will bring back all the despatches that have been made against that order:

jīnis	Fully Des	patched	Sales Order Delivery	rs for Current Cu	ıstomer	2000					Geoclecki Quantity	Balance	<u> </u>
Or	der	ltem	Location	Date	Product			Fit	Colour	Forex	Despatched	Quantity	
	16659	1	SHOP01	18-AUG-2011	SU03	SHRT	PLAIN	-	BEIGE YEL	90.00	1	1	
_													
-													
-													
													•
	Сору												

- Select the item that you want to return and press the Copy button; this will populate the middle block of the returns screen; the quantity will default to the balance shown on the despatch.
- Click on the Qtys tab; NOTE: if you haven't entered a return type in the header, you will be prompted to enter one before you can move to the Qtys tab

The Business Solution for Fashion & Lifestyle

- If required, amend the quantity being returned e.g. the customer ordered 2 of one size but is returning 1
- F10 Commit
- If any Sundry costs need to be refunded, move to the bottom block; otherwise leave this block blank
- F9 List Values and select
- Amend the description and value as appropriate
- F10 Commit

roduct 📗	Qtys C	omments													
Barcode	Name		Product			Fit	Colour	Bin	No	ltem	Price	Total	Return T	Vpe	
	PLAIN SHI	IRT	SU03	SHRT	PLAIN	-	BEIGE YEL	NGEW01	1	1	90.0		1 FAULTY		
Decnatch	ae														
Despateria															
Code	Sundry Iten	n Description							Item F	Price	Item Qty	tem Am	nount	Item VAT	
POSTRE	POSTAGE	REFUND FOR GO	ODWILL	GESTUR	RE						2.95 1		2.95		0.49

 If a straight refund is being made, (i.e. no goods are being taken in exchange), click on the Refund radio button and change the state to SEND:

	× ≥ 56666666666666666 ≤ ×
Return ID	
Movement ID	 Exchange
State SEND 🖵	 Credit Note
Price List	 Redespatch
Return Date	Refund
Quantity	

- F10 Commit
- A screen will appear showing the suggested refund against the different refund methods. The amounts can be changed as required depending on the over refund settings in place (see section 8.2).

Refunds can be made to a gift card regardless of whether the gift card was on the original order as long as the gift card refund method defined in HS9C Valid Refund Methods is set to over refund i.e. more money can be refunded back onto the gift card than was originally on the gift card. NOTE: the maximum limit defined in HS9A Master Control Table will still apply.

• Once you have completed the refund, the return state changes automatically to DONE.

************************	000000000000000000000 🗹 🗙
Return ID	
Movement ID	
	O Exchange
	 Credit Note
	 Redespatch
Return Date	Refund
Quantity	

• If you know in advance that a credit note should be raised, you can select this radio button on the main screen before changing the State field to SEND and committing to the database.

	>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>>
Return ID Movement ID State SEND V Price List Return Date	 Exchange Credit Note Redespatch Refund
Quantity	

- A different box will appear asking you to confirm that you want to raise a credit note for the specified amount
- Click on Yes and continue to process the refund

8.2. Over Refunds

There are a number of legitimate reasons why an over payment might need to be given to a customer when a refund is done e.g. a customer has paid for a product plus postage and the business decides in this instance to not only refund the original postage but also to refund the return postage.

You are able to continue with an EFT refund in this scenario; specific rules apply depending on whether the order has been paid in full or in part by EFT.

NOTE: refunds are looked at per cardholder/order rather than per card/order. For example, an order for 2 products is paid for with one credit card. One of the products is out of stock and so the order is part shipped. The second product comes into stock 4 weeks later, but the original card has now expired. The customer pays for the second item by a second credit card. They then return the first item. The refund will not be applied to each credit card as the system will see the two cards as one. The refund will be applied in this instance to the second credit card.

Order paid for by EFT only

An over refund can be triggered by one of the following scenarios:

- Adding further sundries to a return therefore creating a negative net order value. The return will not be a re-despatch
- Increasing the value of items being returned, therefore creating a negative net order value

Order paid for by a mixture of EFT and other payment methods.

An over refund can be triggered by one of the following scenarios:

- Adding further sundries to a non re-despatch Return therefore creating a negative net order value
- Increasing the value of items being returned, therefore creating a negative net order value
- Having the option to refund the other payment method by EFT instead

F9 List Values is available on the first Refund Method field and will allow you to change the refund method shown. The following screenshot shows that the original £80.00 order was paid for by:





£55.00 – EFT

£5.00 - Credit Note

£20.00 – Gift Voucher

The refund was made up of:

£75.00 – EFT

£5.00 – Credit Note

The summary at the bottom of the screen shows the totals.

NOTE: the order of the refund methods shown in F9 List Values is determined by the setting of the Offer Credit Note as First Refund Method tickbox in HS9A Master Control Table. If this is ticked, Credit Note will be shown before the suggested refund method. If un-ticked, these values will be reversed.

NOTE: if a return is being processed for a refund, but the original order is either unknown or not recorded in CIMS, the user can create a return against the pseudo order ID of 99999999. In this scenario, the user would be advised that no funds were available to refund the customer, but could use the Over Refund function to refund the value returned as a Cheque or Credit Note. It is not possible to raise an EFT refund in this scenario.

The following scenarios explain what happens against some specific circumstances:

Scenario 1

There may be some circumstances where your preferred method of refund is not possible depending on the settings against certain flags. The following scenario shows an example of where this could occur. Some assumptions have been made:

- The Over Refund tickbox against the EFT payment method in HS9C Valid Refund Methods is left un-ticked
- The sort order against the EFT and Cheque payment methods in the same screen is defined as EFT = 3 and Cheque = 6

A customer purchases 3 products – Product A = £25, Product B = £50 and Product C = £100. The total is therefore £175.

The customer pays for this purchase with £75 EFT and £100 Cheque.

A refund is requested against Product A (£25). The refund method is shown as EFT £25 and the refund is put through. At this point, the EFT "balance" is £50 and the Cheque "balance" is £100.

A second refund is requested against Product C (\pounds 100). As there is only a "balance" of \pounds 50 left against the EFT method, you will not be able to refund the customer by using EFT, as there is a deficit of \pounds 50. As you cannot split the refund amount between the two refund methods on this second refund, you will either need to refund the customer by Cheque or choose an alternative method assuming that one has been defined e.g. Credit Note.

A third refund is requested against Product B (£50). This time, you can use EFT for the refund as there is enough "balance" left. In this scenario, the final balance is therefore £0.

Scenario 2

A customer places an order that totals $\pounds200$ and pays for this purchase with $\pounds100$ Cheque and $\pounds100$ EFT.

£50 worth of products is returned for a Credit Note; the net payment balance by payment type is:



EFT £100

As there is no Credit Note payment to put the £50 refund against, CIMS takes this away from the Cheque balance instead. As described in Scenario 1, this means that any future Cheque refunds are now restricted to £50 even though nothing has actually been refunded by Cheque; the Credit Note value has to be accommodated somewhere on the order and it's always the cheque that will be affected.

If the remaining products were returned, a refund of £150 would need to be done against the order as follows:

Cheque £50

EFT £100

The net payment balance by payment type is:

Cheque £0 (£50 - £50)

EFT £0 (£100 - £100)

Although this it technically correct, £50 of the original Cheque payment has been substituted with a £50 Credit Note instead.

If the £50 Credit Note was then spent on the order, the net payment would be:

Cheque £50 (£50 - £50 - £50)

EFT £0

If a refund was then required on the product purchased with the Credit Note, the refund could therefore be done by Cheque.

8.3. eCommerce order returns

The Restrict Returns radio button settings, which are on the Order section of the Validation tab of HS9A Master Control Table, are not referenced by the eCommerce Portal. This means that a returns header can be created before the goods have actually been returned. However, this is not an issue for web orders because users will not be allowed to add anything to the headers until the returned goods have been received.

In order history, when checking for refunds (for returns or exchanges), this ensures that only returns that have been processed are shown i.e. where the state is set to DONE or DEAD.

8.4. HS0D – Returns – Redespatch

If an order is lost in the post, part of an order has arrived damaged or items are missing even though there is a record of the item being despatched, it is possible to redespatch the goods without having to raise another order.

The process is exactly the same as for a return:

- F11 Enter Query; enter the sales ID and press F12 Execute Query
- Move to the Reference field and complete; typically, this will be the initials of the person processing the return
- Move to the Return Type field. F9 List Values and select

Entering this into the header will copy it down to the products that are being returned. If the customer is returning more than one product and the reasons for return are different, this field can be left blank with the correct codes being attached at line item level instead

- If required, Internal Comments and Return Comments can be added. These are both 200 character free text fields
- F10 Commit

At this point, a Returns ID and a Movement ID in a state of WARN will be generated for the return:

- Click on the Despatches Button on the second block and F12 Execute Query
- Select the item that you want to redespatch and confirm the quantities on the Qtys tab e.g. 3 may be been sent of an item, but only 2 have arrived, therefore you will only want to redespatch 1 item
- F10 Commit
- Click on the Redespatch radio button and change the state to SEND

	00000000000000000000000000 🗹 🗙 🤇
Return ID	
Movement ID	C Exchange
State SEND -	C Credit Note
Price List	Redespatch
Return Date	O Refund
Oupetity	

• F10 Commit; you will then get the following message:

Re-despatch created. New despatch number is XXXXXXXX

Click on Yes, which will create the despatch and change the state to DONE

8.5. HS0D – Returns – Exchanges

The exchange process starts in HS0D Returns. It is a 2-part operation:

- Part 1 is returning the goods to be exchanged in HS0D
- Part 2 is 'selling' the goods that complete the exchange in HS0A

The process starts in the same way as a return.

- F11 Enter Query; enter the sales ID and press F12 Execute Query
- Move to the Reference field and complete; typically, this will be the initials of the person processing the return
- Move to the Return Type field. F9 List Values and select

Entering this into the header will copy it down to the products that are being returned. If the customer is returning more than one product and the reasons for return are different, this field can be left blank with the correct codes being attached at line item level instead

 If required, Internal Comments and Return Comments can be added. These are both 200 character free text fields

• F10 Commit

At this point, a Returns ID and a Movement ID in a state of WARN will be generated for the return:

- Click on the Despatches Button on the second block and F12 Execute Query
- Select the item that you want to exchange and confirm the quantities on the Qtys tab e.g. 3 may be been sent of an item, but the customer only wants to exchange one of these
- F10 Commit
- If any Sundry costs need to be refunded, move to the bottom block; otherwise leave this block blank
- F9 List Values and select
- Amend the description and value as appropriate
- F10 Commit
- Click on the Exchange radio button and change the state to SEND

************************	0000000000000000000 <u>×</u> ×
Return ID	
Movement ID	Exchange
State SEND -	Credit Note
Price List	
Return Date	Refund
Quantity	o rteiunu

 F10 Commit; HS0A Home Shopping Order Entry will be opened and the Status will show as OVERPAID:

ayment	Barcode/Ref	Status OVERPAID
r Promos		

- Move to the bottom block and enter the goods that are being sent to the customer in exchange
- F10 Commit

If it is a one-for-one swap, OVERPAID will disappear from the status box.

• To double check that no further payment is required, click on the Payment button. The screen that is displayed will show if any further payment is required. The bottom block of the screen shows the details of the exchange

If further payment is required, continue to process the transaction in the normal way.

 Close the order entry window and you will be taken back to HS0D Returns. At this stage the state of the exchange will be set to DONE.

8.6. Processing a partial refund for a credit card transaction where the payment hasn't yet been received

There may be an instance where a partial refund needs to be made on an order but the goods haven't yet been despatched.

Example

- A customer buys £100.00 worth of products either via Mail Order or eCommerce and pays an additional £10.00 for next day guaranteed delivery (normal standard delivery in this instance is £2.50)
- The cut off time for orders with a guaranteed next day delivery is 12:00pm and this order is placed and confirmed at 11:55am
- During the afternoon, the business realises that they are not going to be able to despatch the order and therefore will miss the next day guaranteed delivery. The customer is contacted and offered a complete refund of the delivery charge as a goodwill gesture
- The refund of £10.00 is put through but as the goods haven't been despatched there is no money to refund from and so it is held in a transient state. The balance of the order is therefore £90.00.
- The goods are then despatched. Rather than charging £100.00 and then refunding £10.00, the system only applies the net value of the order to the credit card e.g. £90.00. This is the amount that the customer will see on their credit card statement

9 CDI PROCESSING RELATING TO PROMOTIONS

9.1. CDI Order Items Table

The CDI order load data configuration handles promotions applied to home shopping orders by 3rd parties.

A column called Promotion Code exists on the CDI order item table and the 3rd party will use this to show the promotion code where a product has qualified for or been the target of a promotion.

The promotion code is not mandatory but if passed in by the 3rd party, the code must match an active promotion in CIMS. If a match isn't found, an exception will be raised and the order will remain in CDI pending correction.

Whilst the promotion code must be an actual promotion code in CIMS it will not be validated. There will be an assumption on the part of the CDI loader that the promotion will have been correctly applied. If a promotion has expired in CIMS it will still be accepted in the CDI tables as valid for the order.

9.2. CDI CIMS eCommerce portal order Promotion Validation

Because of the difficulties involved in retrospectively trying to validate promotions applied to an order, in particular the timing and presentation of online order promotions, these promoted items will not be re-validated when created by the CIMS eCommerce solution. The CIMS eCommerce solution is therefore responsible for creating valid order promotions.

Wherever the CDI Sales Order interface is used by the CIMS eCommerce solution, there will be no promotion validation other than to check the promotion code itself exists. This will be achieved by a flag passed in with the CIMS eCommerce order indicating its source.

9.3. Validation for non CIMS eCommerce orders

For all non CIMS eCommerce orders, any promotional codes supplied with an order item must be internally consistent with the order header and other items entered.

9.3.1. Order Status Promotion Validation

Any promotional codes used on the order items must be a valid for the following criteria for all promotion codes.

- Order Shop
- Order Catalogue source
- Order Currency
- Order Price list

P

- Order date and time
- If a Gift Voucher is required, then a valid voucher must have been included with order

9.3.2. Item valid for promotion code

Every item recorded with a promotional code must either match the promo definition trigger or target items:

- Show as valid all order items matching the trigger items from the promotion code header
- Is there a minimum quantity required by the promotion code? If it's more than one are there sufficient triggering items referenced?
- If the promotion is flagged as exclusive and is also the highest priority promotion, then there can be no other promotion codes on the order
- Show as valid all items for the promotion code targeted by the promotion definition
- If the "All Required" flag is true then check ALL target items for the promotion are present with the promotion code

NOTE: if a promoted product is both a possible qualifying product as well as target product, it will be seen as valid for both tests as no distinction will be made here.

9.3.3. Valid Basket Promotions

Where a Basket promotion is triggered by a product promotion, the promotion sundry code defined with the promotion header must be present on the order.

In reverse if a promotional sundry code is present and the triggering items are not present on the order with the corresponding promotion code then validation will fail.

9.3.4. Valid Sundry Promotions

Any Promotional sundry codes included to discount the sundry due on an order must have a least one valid promotion definition triggering sundry code present on the order.

Whilst there could be any number of triggering sundry codes requiring validation there only needs to be one valid triggering sundry code to validate a target promotional sundry code. This valid triggering code can validate any number of promotional sundry codes. The reason for this is there's no link between triggering sundries and target promotional sundry codes in the final order.

9.3.5. Validation exclusions:

Validation does not validate the following promotion scenarios:

- Auto entry items
- The promotion value applied to target items
- The number of times a promotion has been triggered on an order; each promotion code only has to satisfy the minimum requirement on the order

9.4. CDI Voucher Processing

Once the complete CDI order passes validation, any voucher information included will be transferred to CIMS home shopping as if keyed through CIMS order entry.

PRC

DGI

There is no requirement to reprocess promotions on the CDI order, all promotions will already have bee applied to the order. However, CDI will need to register incoming single use barcodes in the normal way, to prevent reuse.

Vouchers used on CIMS eCommerce orders are not validated against the promotion code; they are simply redeemed where valid to do so. If they cannot be redeemed, they will fail validation as normal.